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Hurricanes pepper Anaheim with 53 shots, but third-period rally falls short in 3-2 loss 

By Chip Alexander 

With 86 points this season, the Carolina Hurricanes had 
twice as many as the Anaheim Ducks when the two teams 
took the ice Saturday — which meant nothing once the puck 
dropped to start the game. 

The Ducks had the best goalie in the game, John Gibson, 
and a team willing to play strong defense in front of him. That 
was enough as Anaheim ended a four-game road trip by 
holding off the Hurricanes 3-2, ending the Canes’ five-game 
winning streak. 

John Klingberg, Jakob Silfverberg and Troy Terry scored for 
the Ducks (19-34-7) and Gibson finished with 51 saves — 
the 11th time this season Gibson has had 40 or more stops, 
tops in the NHL. 

The Canes’ Jesperi Kotkaniemi scored in the third — the 
center’s 11th of the season and fourth in the last seven 
games — after Anaheim had taken a 2-0 lead. Jaccob Slavin 
lifted a puck out of the Carolina zone to Kotkaniemi, who 
beat the Ducks down the ice and beat Gibson to the blocker 
side. 

Terry’s goal, on a spinning shot to Andersen’s right, pushed 
the Duck ahead 3-1, but the Canes’ Jesper Fast quickly 
answered with a redirection of a Brett Pesce shot.  

The Canes had a late power play when Sebastian Aho was 
tripped with 2:18 left in the third. But Gibson made a 
sensational toe save on Andrei Svechnikov after the Canes 
emptied the net for a 6-on-4 advantage. 

“If we played that game 10 times, you’re going to win nine of 
them,” Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour said. “This was the 
one (and) that’s unfortunate. We gave up some chances but 
you’ve got to give up some in a game. Their goalie was 
good.” 

A week after the Stadium Series extravaganza and all that 
outdoor excitement, the Canes (39-11-8) lost despite having 
90 total shooting attempts to the Ducks’ 30 and a huge 53-15 
edge in shots on goal. 

“It was frustrating for us,” Kotkaniemi said. “Fifty pucks at the 
net, we just hope a couple more go in.” 

The Ducks blocked 20 shots. They battled hard in front of 
their net, clearing the puck. They made the little plays 
needed to win and took advantage of their scoring chances 
against Canes goalie Frederik Andersen. 

“We had our chances,” Slavin said. “It was just one of those 
games where the bounces just don’t go your way. We can 
still bear down and bury those, and I had one myself. It’s just 
the way the game goes sometimes.” 

The Canes played Friday, shutting out Ottawa 4-0 behind 
Antti Raanta’s 32 saves. They went into Saturday’s game 7-
0-1 in the second of back-to-back sets and with a 21-6-2 
home record — which meant nothing once the puck dropped. 

“That’s an elite team,” Ducks coach Dallas Eakins said. 
“They’re going to be a handful down the stretch and into the 
playoffs. (Gibson) knew he was going to be tested. He’s a 
highly competitive kid. I think he showed again tonight the 
kind of impact he can have on a game.” 

Gibson had 41 saves Thursday as the Ducks won 3-2 in 
Washington. He faced 40 shots in the final two periods 
Saturday.  

After a scoreless first, Klingberg gave the Ducks a 1-0 lead in 
the second, taking a pass from Trevor Zegras and blasting a 
shot from the right circle. 

The Canes had two power plays in the second but were 
more dangerous 4-on-5 on their penalty kill. Jordan 
Martinook and Aho both had shorthanded chances in the 
second, and Aho’s rush down the ice drew a penalty. 

Gibson made a save on a Seth Jarvis shot early in the third. 
Silfverberg, unmarked in the low slot, then pushed the 
margin to 2-0 at 4:06 of the third. 

The Slavin-to-Kotkaniemi combination clicked 13 seconds 
later and the Canes made it interesting, but the Ducks 
completed a sweep of the two games this season. 

“I like how we kept fighting,” Brind’Amour said. “We got down 
two and all of a sudden we’re in the game, we’re in the 
game. That’s just the way it went tonight.”
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Gibson stars for Ducks, ends Hurricanes’ winning streak at 5 

The Ducks goalie made 51 saves in Anaheim’s 3-2 win 

By Cory Lavalette 

RALEIGH — John Gibson leads the NHL in losses, as he 
has in two of the previous three seasons, but there was a 
time when the 29-year-old goalie was among the league’s 
best. 

He reminded the Hurricanes of what once was on Saturday 
night. 

The Ducks goalie made 51 saves, keeping Anaheim in the 
game despite a more than three-to-one shot differential, and 
the Hurricanes couldn’t convert on a late game power play in 
a 3-2 loss in front of 18,818 at PNC Arena. 

“Pretty much everybody had a chance,” Hurricanes coach 
Rod Brind’Amour said. “There was a bunch of great 
opportunities, just didn’t put it in. … It’s just the way it went 
tonight.” 

The Hurricanes, down 2-0 early in the third period, needed 
more than 44 minutes to finally solve Gibson. 

In the seconds after Anaheim’s Jakob Silfverberg was left 
alone in front of the Carolina net for a bang-bang play to 
extend the Ducks’ lead, Hurricanes defenseman Jaccob 
Slavin flipped a puck up ice that Jesperi Kotkaniemi raced to 
and corralled. He moved in on Gibson and fired the puck by 
his blocker at 4:19 of the third period for his 11th goal of the 
year to halve the Ducks’ lead. 

“Nice backspin on it,” Kotkaniemi said of Slavin’s pass. “I like 
that.” 

But Anaheim again stretched the lead to two at 12:01 of the 
final frame when Troy Terry spun away from Carolina 
defenseman Brett Pesce and lifted a shot over the shoulder 
of Frederik Andersen (12 saves) to make it 3-1. 

The Hurricanes responded, with Jesper Fast ending an 11-
game goal drought by tipping a Pesce point shot at 13:35 to 
put Carolina within one. 

“I like that we kept fighting,” Brind’Amour said. 

The Hurricanes then got a power play with just over two 
minutes remaining when Sebastian Aho was tripped by 
Anaheim center Ryan Strome. But Gibson stood tall, making 
one of his best saves near the end when he denied Andrei 
Svechnikov on a rebound attempt by lunging to stop the 
puck. 

“Svech had it on his stick in front all alone,” Brind’Amour 
said. “It got a little hectic there. I think we probably needed to 
settle down a little more.” 

It was the third 50-save effort of Gibson’s season and the 
18th time he’s seen at least 40 shots this year for the Ducks, 
who have only 19 wins but completed a season sweep of the 
Hurricanes. 

“I think we can still bear down and bury those,” Slavin said. “I 
know I had one myself. It’s just the way the game goes 
sometimes.” 

Despite being outshot 27-11 in the first 36-plus minutes of 
the game, Anaheim got on the board first when defenseman 
John Klingberg’s one-timer from the right circle beat 
Andersen at 16:18 of the second period for a 1-0 Ducks lead. 

Anaheim extended its lead to two when Silvferberg scored 
off a Strome pass from behind the net at 4:09 of the third. 

Just 13 seconds later, Kotkaniemi broke free to finally beat 
Gibson. It wasn’t, however, enough to come away with two 
points. 

“Play that game 10 times, you’re gonna win nine of ’em,” 
Brind’Amour said. 

Notes: Kotkaniemi has three goals in his last five games and 
seven points in eight games in February. … The Hurricanes 
had 90 all-situations shot attempts to Anaheim’s 30, 
including a 67-22 advantage at 5-on-5. … Carolina 
defenseman Brent Burns led the way with a 29-2 Corsi For 
performance — 93.55%.
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Recap: Gibson Guides Ducks By Canes 

Anaheim netminder makes 51 saves in winning effort 

By Walt Ruff 

RALEIGH, NC. - Despite producing 53 shots on Saturday the 
Carolina Hurricanes came out on the wrong end of a 3-2 
score against the Anaheim Ducks.  

The Story 

Fewer than 24 hours after the final horn of their 4-0 victory 
over the Ottawa Senators, the Canes jumped right back into 
action on home ice. 

If there was any fatigue, it certainly didn't show in the early 
going, as the Metropolitan Division's leaders took control of 
the play right from the opening puck drop. Dominating 
possession and peppering John Gibson with shots, Rod 
Brind'Amour's club worked its way to a 13-2 advantage in the 
shot department through the opening 15 minutes. 

However, the NHL's leader in saves was up to par on 
everything thrown at him, setting the tone for what would be 
a monster night for him. 

Gibson's play allowed Anaheim to put together a push in the 
late first, but that's when Frederik Andersen had to step up 
and make several high-danger saves to keep the contest 0-0 
at the end of 20. 

When the second period began, it was more of the same 
from the Danish netminder. 

As the 2015-16 Jennings Trophy-winning duo traded save-
for-save, eventually, the first goal of the night came with 3:42 
remaining in the second period. Anaheim defenseman John 
Klingberg wound up for a drive from the glove side circle of 
Andersen, blasting one across his body to open the game's 
scoring. 

The tally would hold as the only through 40 minutes, sending 
Carolina into the third period trailing for just the 10th time in 
58 games. 

Unfortunately, in the third, their hole became 2-0 when Ryan 
Strome set up Jakob Silfverberg from behind the net just 
4:06 into the frame. Adding insurance to their lead, the goal 
aided in the feeling that it may just be Gibson's night, and the 
home team may not be able to get one by the visiting 
netminder. 

Instead, just 13 seconds later Jesperi Kotkaniemi washed 
away that thought. 

The pair of traded markers would be the first of two sets in 
the third, as Troy Terry and Jesper Fast alternated tallies for 
their respective clubs just 1:34 apart to make it a 3-2 contest. 

The final 6:25 was then contested as a one-goal game, and 
despite a power play and an attempt with the extra attacker 
on, Gibson prevailed as the game's number-one star. When 
the final horn sounded he had stopped 51, closing out the 3-
2 win for the Ducks. 

They Said It 

Rod Brind'Amour's opening thoughts, post-game... 

"If you play that game 10 times, you're going to win nine of 
them. Tonight we got the unfortunate one. We gave up some 
chances, but you have to give up some in a game. Their 
goalie was good." 

Brind'Amour continuing on how the standings are never a 
direct indicator of how a game can go... 

"Anybody can beat anybody in the NHL, we know that. I don't 
know that we got beat; it's just the way it went. They've got 
great players over there. On there goals, they were all high-
end plays. On their four-on-four goal their guy makes a great 
play. He cuts over, spin-o-rama, shot, that's high-end stuff. 
We did everything we had to do, we just didn't find the back 
of the net enough." 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi giving his perspective on Gibson's 
night... 

"He had a good game. It was frustrating for us. We had 50-
some shots. We have to put more than two of those in the 
net. It was just frustrating." 

Bonus Notes 

 Carolina moves to 39-11-8 on the season. 

 Brent Burns led the Canes with eight shots on goal. 

 Burns also played his 737th consecutive contest 
tonight, tying Jay Bouwmeester for the second-
longest ironman streak by a defenseman in NHL 
history. Only Keith Yandle (989) has had a longer 
run. 

 53 shots are the third-most in a single game this 
season for Carolina. 

 The Canes are now 7-1-1 in the second half of 
back-to-backs this season. 

What's Next? 

The Canes are scheduled to be off on Sunday. They'll then 
practice on Monday before flying to Las Vegas on Tuesday 
for meetings with the Golden Knights on Wednesday and 
then the Coyotes on Friday.
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Ducks end Hurricanes winning streak at 5 behind 51 saves from Gibson 

Zegras has 2 assists for Anaheim; Carolina loses despite 53-
15 advantage in shots 

By Kurt Dusterberg 

RALEIGH, N.C. -- John Gibson made 51 saves for the 
Anaheim Ducks, who ended the Carolina Hurricanes' 
winning streak at five with a 3-2 victory at PNC Arena on 
Saturday. 

It is the third time in his past six games that Gibson has 
made at least 50 saves. 

"Hard-fought game. I'm pretty tired," Gibson said. "Pretty 
good trip overall with five points (2-1-1), but we just have to 
keep going. Overall, nice to get the win." 

John Klingberg, Jakob Silfverberg and Troy Terry scored for 
the Ducks (19-34-7), who have won two in a row. Trevor 
Zegras and Ryan Strome each had two assists. 

"John gives us everything he has each and every night. (He's 
a) highly competitive kid," Anaheim coach Dallas Eakins 
said. "I think he showed tonight what kind of impact he can 
have on a game. That's a top-three team in the League, if 
not the top team in the League. We were able to hang in 
there by a thread. 

"You know what you're coming into (against Carolina) as a 
team. We're at the other end of the spectrum, trying to build 
something similar years from now. We knew, and John knew 
himself, that he was going to be tested." 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi and Jesper Fast scored for the 
Hurricanes (39-11-8), who were coming off a 4-0 win against 
the Ottawa Senators on Friday. Frederik Andersen made 12 
saves. 

"You play that game 10 times, you're going to win nine of 
them," Carolina coach Rod Brind'Amour said. "It was a 
bunch of great opportunities, we just didn't put it in. We gave 
up some chances, but you've got to give up some in a game. 
Their goalie was good." 

Klingberg gave the Ducks a 1-0 lead at 16:18 of the second 
period with a one-timer from the right face-off circle blocker 
side on Andersen. 

Silfverberg made it 2-0 at 4:06 of the third period when he 
was left all alone in the low slot and finished a pass from 
Strome from behind the net. 

Kotkaniemi answered 13 seconds later to cut the lead to 2-1, 
chasing down a lofted pass from Jaccob Slavin and snapping 
a shot blocker side on Gibson on a breakaway. 

"We had [53] pucks on the net, we just hoped a couple more 
would go in," Kotkaniemi said. "There's still some sleepy 
moments once in a while. We could be a little sharper." 

Terry responded for Anaheim to push it to 3-1 at 12:01. He 
warded off Brett Pesce as he cut across the slot, turned in 
the left circle and scored short side on Andersen. 

Terry has scored in consecutive games since returning from 
an upper-body injury that caused him to miss seven games. 

"I'm just trying to judge myself on if I'm an impact player or 
not, and I felt like tonight I was," Terry said. "I cut into the 
middle, I was on the backhand, so I tried to get some 
separation and spin around and shoot it. Even after I spun, I 
had an idea where the net was, and I was just trying to put it 
in the upper part." 

Fast cut it to 3-2 at 13:35 when he redirected Pesce's one-
timer from the right point. 

Some of Gibson's best saves came in the third period, when 
Carolina outshot Anaheim 18-3. Andrei Svechnikov had a 
clean look from just below the left face-off circle with 1:44 
remaining, but Gibson got across the crease to make a right-
pad save at the left post. 

"It's hard not to talk about our goalie, first and foremost. He's 
one of, if not the best, goalie in the world. You saw that 
tonight," Terry said. "It's natural they're going to outshoot 
you. We tried our best to limit in-the-slot shots. It was a game 
that we had to dig in, even when the shot board said 
otherwise." 

NOTES: Anaheim swept the season series with Carolina. … 
The Hurricanes are 7-1-1 in the second game of a back-to-
back this season.
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Gibson stops 51 shots as Ducks top Hurricanes 

By Bob Sutton 

RALEIGH, N.C. (AP) — Jakob Silfverberg and Troy Terry 
scored in the third period, and John Gibson stopped 51 shots 
as the Anaheim Ducks beat Carolina 3-2 on Saturday night 
to end the Hurricanes’ five-game winning streak. 

John Klingberg also scored and Trevor Zegras and Ryan 
Strome each had two assists for the Ducks, who’ve won two 
in a row following a six-game winless streak.  

“It’s hard not to talk about our goalie, first and foremost,” 
Terry said. “It’s been unfair to him what he has had to do all 
year. It doesn’t wear off just how spectacular he is.” 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi and Jesper Fast scored for the 
Hurricanes, who lost for just the second time in their last 14 
games. Frederik Andersen made 12 saves in what was a 
sour ending to a five-game homestand. 

Gibson had 13 saves in the first period, 22 in the second and 
16 in the third to improve to 12-23-6 on the season. Among 
his notable saves was stopping Brent Burns’ redirect off 
Sebastian Aho’s pass in transition to keep the game 
scoreless in the second period. 

“I’m pretty tired,” Gibson said. “Pretty good trip overall with 
five points, but we just have to keep going. Overall, nice to 
get the win.” 

Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour said Gibson was clearly 
up to the challenge. 

“We play that game 10 times, we’re going to win nine of 
them,” he said. “Unfortunate. We gave up some chances, but 
you’ve got to give up some in a game. Their goalie was 
good.” 

That save on Burns’ attempt came shortly before Klingberg’s 
goal on Anaheim’s 12th shot with 3:42 left in the period gave 
the Ducks a 1-0 lead. It was his eighth goal of the season. 

Silfverberg’s eighth goal came at 4:06 of the third to make it 
2-0. He has scored in consecutive games for the first time 
this season. 

Kotkaniemi answered just 13 seconds later with his 11th 
goal. 

Terry got the next goal during a 4-on-4 set-up, pushing the 
Ducks’ lead to 3-1 with 7:59 remaining. It was his 15th. 

Again, the Hurricanes had a quick response as Fast scored 
1:34 later for his first goal in 12 games.  

“That’s a sign of a very, very good team that they can 
respond that quickly,” Ducks coach Dallas Eakins said.  

Carolina couldn’t convert on a late power play despite pulling 
Andersen from the net. 

BACK IN THE GROOVE 

Terry was in his second game since a seven-game absence 
with an upper-body injury. He also scored Thursday night at 
Washington. 

“I’m just trying to judge myself on if I’m an impact player or 
not, and I felt like tonight I was,” Terry said. 

HE KEEPS DOING IT 

Burns, a defenseman in his first season with the Hurricanes, 
played in his 737th consecutive game for the second-longest 
ironman streak among defensemen in NHL history. Only 
Keith Yandle at 989 has produced a longer streak. 

It’s the ninth-longest overall, tying Jay Bouwmeester’s streak. 
Burns’ string began Nov. 21, 2013. 

WORTH NOTING 

Carolina’s 53 shots were its third-most in a game this 
season. ... Anaheim swept the two-game season series, also 
winning 4-3 in overtime Dec. 6. “Do they give a trophy for 
that?” Eakins asked. ... When playing on back-to-back days, 
this marked the Hurricanes’ first loss in regulation on the 
back end. They’re 7-1-1 in those games. 

UP NEXT  

Ducks: Host Chicago on Monday night to open a three-game 
homestand. 

Hurricanes: At Vegas on Wednesday night.
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Sometimes Gibson Happens: Canes foiled by heroic goaltending effort 

In a game in which they put up 53 shots, the Carolina 
Hurricanes weren’t able to muster up enough goals to get the 
win. 

By Ryan Henkel  

Sometimes you just get goalied.  

The Carolina Hurricanes absolutely pummeled the Anaheim 
Ducks all night, outshooting them 53-15 and outchancing 
them 90-30, but it was the Ducks who left with the 3-2 win 
Saturday night at PNC Arena. 

It wasn’t like the Hurricanes were making it easy on the 
Ducks netminder with soft shots into the crest either. No, 
Gibson was having to earn his paycheck as he was diving 
across and gloving down a literal bombardment of chances.  

“He had a really good game,” said Jesperi Kotkaniemi. “It 
was a little frustrating for us. We had 50 something shots. 
Need to put more than two into the net. It’s just frustrating.” 

It was just the fact that John Gibson was seeing everything 
and everything was sticking to him. Not necessarily a recipe 
for success for a team like Carolina who thrives on getting 
pucks to the net and playing off of those rebounds.  

But that’s just how the business goes sometimes. 

“Anybody can beat anybody in the NHL,” said coach Rod 
Brind’Amour. “We know that. I don’t know if we got ‘beat’ 
tonight. I felt like it was just the way it went. They’ve got great 
players. On their goals, they were all high-end plays. We did 
pretty much everything we had to do and we just didn’t find 
the back of the net enough.” 

And listen. Let’s not overblow this loss.  

The Hurricanes had won five-straight coming into the game 
and had scored 4+ goals in four of those games. Take it 
back a bit further and Carolina had won 12 of their last 13 
games, scoring 4+ goals in 10 of those games. 

It’s one game. It happens.  

“We had our chances and we played hard all night long,” 
said Jaccob Slavin. “Just one of those games where 
bounces sometimes don’t go your way. So you take the 
positives from it and move on.” 

The Hurricanes were pushing the pace early, but it wasn’t 
until the second period when the ice finally broke.  

But it wasn’t the Canes doing the breaking. 

After Carolina got hemmed into their own zone a little bit, 
John Klingberg stepped into a one-timer from the faceoff dot 
that rifled its way past Andersen. 

Anaheim would actually go up by two early in the third 
period. On a bit of a broken play Ryan Strome found himself 
behind the Hurricanes’ net and he found Jakob Silfverburg in 
the slot for another quick-shot goal. 

However, immediately after that, Jesperi Kotkaniemi was 
sent off to the races by a Jaccob Slavin clear and the Finnish 
center buried it top corner. 

“Pretty much everybody had a chance,” Brind’Amour said. 
“There was a bunch of great opportunities and we just didn’t 
put it in. I liked that we kept fighting, but we got down two 
and all of a sudden we’re still in the game. Just the way it 
went tonight.” 

“There was nice backspin on it,” Kotkaniemi said on the 
setup from Slavin. “I liked that.” 

“Happened to have some backspin, so it looked good,” 
Slavin admitted. “I was just trying to get it out but hoping that 
we had guys going.” 

The Canes were buzzing from there and a 4-on-4 opportunity 
led to Slavin with a great chance crashing to the net, but 
Gibson stoned him and the Ducks went the other way. 

“I think we still need to bear down and bury those,” Slavin 
said. “I had one of those myself. It’s just the way the game 
goes sometimes.” 

Brett Pesce kept Troy Terry to the outside, but the dynamic 
forward executed a spin-o-rama and released the shot 
immediately sailing past Frederik Andersen’s shoulder. 

The Hurricanes grabbed another response goal as Jesper 
Fast tipped in a Brett Pesce shot, but even with a late-game 
power play the Canes couldn’t break through. 

“We got a little hectic there,” Brind’Amour said on the final 
sequences. “We probably needed to settle down a little 
more. I didn’t love that, but our power play was good tonight. 
We had a whole bunch of opportunities in the second period, 
we just didn’t get it in.” 

So despite the huge disparity in shots and the dominance all 
night, Carolina just couldn’t find enough to get the win. And 
that’s okay. It happens. While the team is certainly frustrated 
by the fact that they should have won, the reality is that’s it’s 
just one game and tomorrow is a new day. 

“Play that game 10 times and you’re going to win nine of 
them,” Brind’Amour said. “It was just that tonight we got the 
one.”
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Top lines fail to perform as Hurricanes fall to Ducks 3-2  

By Sam Overton 

The Carolina Hurricanes have a tendency to underplay some 
of their weaker opponents, and tonight was no exception. 
Following a five-game winning streak, the Canes fell to the 
Anaheim Ducks 3-2 on Saturday, Feb. 25. 

The Hurricanes (39-11-8), who have all but clinched a spot in 
the playoffs, settled for an embarrassing loss against the 
Ducks (19-34-7) despite outshooting them 53-15. Goaltender 
Frederik Andersen recorded his fourth loss of the season, 
posting a measly .800 save percentage from the crease. 

“Play that game 10 times, you’re gonna win nine of them,” 
said head coach Rod Brind’Amour. “When you get beat bad, 
it’s easier to move on… Pretty much everybody had a 
chance. It was a bunch of great opportunities, we just didn’t 
put it in.” 

In a sleepy game from start to finish, Carolina was never 
able to put Anaheim in its place. The “jazz line” — centers 
Seth Jarvis and Sebastian Aho, alongside right wing Andrei 
Svechnikov — didn’t put out a single point, capping the 
Hurricanes’ win streak at five games. 

Goals from center Jesperi Kotkaniemi and right wing Jesper 
Fast in the third frame kept the Canes alive, but even a last-
ditch, 6-on-4 attempt after Aho drew a penalty couldn’t save 

Carolina from itself. The Hurricanes failed to capitalize on 
any of the four power plays they were handed, much to the 
the chagrin of an amped-up crowd expecting an easy win 
over the Ducks. 

“We had our chances, and we played hard all night long,” 
said defenseman Jaccob Slavin. “It was just one of those 
games that bounces sometimes don’t go your way, and so 
you take the positives from it and move on.” 

Anaheim goaltender John Gibson’s contributions can’t be 
overlooked — the 29-year-old saved 51 of 53 shots, 
effectively halting Carolina’s progress on the road to the 
playoffs. Additionally, Anaheim centers Ryan Strome and 
Trevor Zegras tallied two assists apiece across the team’s 
first two goals, giving the Ducks a much-needed edge 
heading into the final 15 minutes. 

“Anybody can beat anybody in the NHL,” Brind’Amour said. “I 
don’t know that we got ‘beat’ tonight, I felt like it was just — it 
was the way it went, but they got great players over there. 
On their goals, they were all high-end plays.” 

Carolina will be on the road for its next two games, starting 
with the Vegas Golden Knights on Wednesday, March 1. 
Puck drop is set for 10 p.m.

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • February 26, 2023 

 

 

 

Wolves Fall to Roadrunners 6-2 

The Chicago Wolves continued a set of three games in three 
days and fell to the Tucson Roadrunners 6-2 on Saturday 
night at Allstate Arena. 

Jack Drury and Josh Melnick scored for the Wolves but it 
wasn’t enough as Tucson got two goals from Ryan 
McGregor and four assists from Jean-Sebastien Dea to lead 
the way in the first of back-to-back games between the 
teams. The defending Calder Cup champion Wolves lost for 
just the third time in their last nine games. 

Tucson struck first when Will Reilly found the back of the net 
midway through the opening period. A short time later, Curtis 
Douglas’ goal gave the Roadrunners a 2-0 advantage. 

In the second, the Roadrunners kept coming and extended 
their lead to five on goals by Cameron Hebig, Michael 
Carcone and Ryan McGregor. 

Drury got the Wolves on the board when he ripped a shot 
from the left dot that beat Tucson goaltender Ivan Prosvetov 
to the stick side. Anttoni Honka earned an assist on Drury’s 
eighth goal of the season. 

After McGregor notched his second of the game, Melnick’s 
11th goal of the season midway through the third period 
pulled the Wolves to within 6-2. The forward found some 
open ice in front of the Tucson goal, took a pass from 
Jamieson Rees and buried it past Prosvetov. Rees’ assist on 
the play gave him 31 points on the season—second-most on 
the Wolves. 

Zachary Sawchenko (15 saves) suffered the loss in goal for 
the Wolves while Prosvetov (28 saves) picked up the win for 
the Roadrunners. 

The Wolves dropped to 21-24-3-2 on the season while 
Tucson improved to 24-25-4-0. Chicago is currently 1-1-0-0 
during their busy stretch. 

Up next: The Wolves will host the Roadrunners on Sunday (3 
p.m.; My50 Chicago, AHLTV). It will be Family Sunday, 
presented by Scott Credit Union. 

For information on Wolves ticket plans for the 2022-23 
season — everything from single-game tickets to Flex Packs 
to group outings — visit ChicagoWolves.com or call 1-800-
THE-WOLVES.

  

 

 
 

TODAY’S LINKS 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article272555728.html 

https://nsjonline.com/article/2023/02/gibson-stars-for-ducks-ends-hurricanes-winning-streak-at-5/ 
https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/recap-gibson-guides-ducks-by-canes/c-341507666 
https://www.nhl.com/news/anaheim-ducks-carolina-hurricanes-game-recap/c-341332000 

https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-trevor-zegras-ryan-strome-john-gibson-6180d0fcb068ef3d59372e744cc56cca 
https://www.canescountry.com/2023/2/25/23615272/sometimes-john-gibson-happens-carolina-hurricanes-foiled-by-heroic-goaltending-effort-

anaheim-ducks 
https://www.technicianonline.com/sports/top-lines-fail-to-perform-as-hurricanes-fall-to-ducks-3-2/article_c2b3f120-b587-11ed-bc36-

4f111dfe6e8d.html 
https://www.chicagowolves.com/2023/02/25/wolves-fall-to-roadrunners-6-2/ 
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Landing the (Triangle) quad: Four games, three venues, two sports, one 
very long day 

 

Robert Willett  

 

Darkness had long ago fallen, and we’d been up and down Interstate 40 
so many times it was hard to remember which direction we were actually 
going. It had seemed like such a good idea in the morning, before the 
rain and the traffic and the monitor reviews. So many monitor reviews. 

En route from PNC Arena to Cameron Indoor Stadium, what had started 
out as an audacious attempt to see four games in a single day of 
Triangle sports had become a bit of a slog. We had spent far more time 
in transit — in elevators and to and from parking lots, let alone on the 
highway — than we had envisioned, far less actually witnessing sports. A 
simple plan had turned out to be far more complicated. But there was 
one game still to go, and no turning back now. 

History still awaited. 

Four games. Three venues. Two sports. One area code. And one very 
long day for a sports columnist and a sports radio host dumb enough to 
try it. Joe Ovies of 99.9 FM and I were determined to see them all, start 
to finish, if not everything in the middle. 

By 10:01 p.m., as Duke closed out a 81-65 win over Virginia Tech, we’d 
managed to witness more than 97 minutes of live action in the space of 
10 hours. 

On this cold, dreary, wet Saturday in late February, the various planets in 
athletic orbit around the Triangle all came into alignment. N.C. State 
hosted Clemson at noon. North Carolina hosted Virginia at 6 p.m. The 
Carolina Hurricanes, the building quickly flipped, entertained the 
Anaheim Ducks at 7 p.m. And the nightcap at Duke at 8 p.m. 

(Sadly, logistics prevented an even more audacious attempt at a 
quintuple by making a run to N.C. Central, where the Eagles beat 
Howard, starting at 4 p.m.) 

This quirk of the schedule presented a unique — some might say 
pointless, even unnecessary — challenge. Was it possible to attend all 
four games, to some degree, battling traffic and timing, and still see a 
reasonable amount of game action? 

At that point, the question wasn’t why do it, but why not do it. Rarely does 
adventure beckon so becomingly. This situation absolutely required a 
really futile and stupid gesture be done on somebody’s part, and we were 
just the guys to do it. 

So we stepped into the footsteps of the great expeditioners of history. 
Like Ernest Shackleton (not Charles Shackleford), we would attempt the 
unprecedented, albeit less likely to find ourselves trapped in ice, unless 
the forecast changed a lot. 

It looked like things would start out easily enough. The N.C. State game 
was supposed to be an appetizer, a warmup lap, no pressure. Instead, it 
should have come with an eye-wash station. The game was over in the 
first four minutes, at which point Clemson was up 19-6 and Kevin Keatts 
had already been whacked with a technical foul. 

This would have been the one to leave early. Alas, we endured the full 40 
minutes, having committed to the program. Undaunted, we soldiered on. 
We would be back at PNC all too soon. 

First, though, we fought the traffic snarls into Chapel Hill — even on a 
weekend — to witness North Carolina’s latest rebirth, putting a first-half 
thumping on first-place Virginia. This, surely, is the long-awaited turning 
of the corner for the Tar Heels. By the time we tried to flee for hockey at 
halftime, UNC had turned the clock back to last March and was up 16 on 
the Cavaliers. 

But our clock was still stalled while the officials dallied at the monitor 
trying to determine whether Pete Nance’s shot at the buzzer was worth 
two points or three. The teams had long left the floor as a security guard 
held us back awaiting the referees, precious minutes ticking by until we 
were released. As we packed up, Robert Crawford, a veteran ACC 
photographer, asked if we were headed to Duke. 

Yes, but not quite yet. Back to Raleigh first. 

“Oh my God!” Crawford blurted out. 

By the time we got out of the Smith Center and down I-40, the electronic 
signs on the highway were telling PNC traffic to skip Edwards Mill and go 
all the way to Blue Ridge. Undeterred, we found the usual entrance to the 
(full) arena parking lots closed, with no way to get around to the media 
lot. We ended up improvising, cutting into a side entrance and parking, 
temporarily, in the television crew lot outside the loading dock. 

When we stepped into the arena bowl, there were fewer than seven 
minutes left in the first period, far less than we had expected. As UNC 
was putting the finishing touches on a 71-63 win, the Hurricanes were 
still grinding away at the Ducks, scoreless but not having allowed a goal 
since Tuesday’s second period. There were five goals scored in the 
Canes’ 3-2 loss, but we saw none of them. The pace of that game was 
slow enough that we had to leave at the midpoint of Saturday’s second 
period to reach Cameron Indoor Stadium before halftime was over. 

That final 20 minutes of basketball gave us a total of 97 minutes of 
witnessed live action, as Hubert Davis would say, out of a possible 180. 
Which was also about the amount of time we spent driving 60-something 
miles back and forth across the Triangle like some sort of nightmare Uber 
shift. 

In the end, was it worth it? 

Other than just to say we did, probably not. 

There was less a sense of accomplishment than a frazzled sense of 
fatigue. We saw less action than we had expected, felt far more hurried 
than we ever could have imagined. We saw four games, yes, but 
remembered less of them collectively than we would have a single one. 
And the one game we did see in whole, State-Clemson, was by far the 
most forgettable of the bunch. 

So what did we learn? Hard to say. Maybe this: Not to do it again. 
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Hurricanes pepper Anaheim with 53 shots, but third-period rally falls 
short in 3-2 loss 

 

Chip Alexander  

 

With 86 points this season, the Carolina Hurricanes had twice as many 
as the Anaheim Ducks when the two teams took the ice Saturday — 
which meant nothing once the puck dropped to start the game. 

The Ducks had the best goalie in the game, John Gibson, and a team 
willing to play strong defense in front of him. That was enough as 
Anaheim ended a four-game road trip by holding off the Hurricanes 3-2, 
ending the Canes’ five-game winning streak. 

John Klingberg, Jakob Silfverberg and Troy Terry scored for the Ducks 
(19-34-7) and Gibson finished with 51 saves — the 11th time this season 
Gibson has had 40 or more stops, tops in the NHL. 

The Canes’ Jesperi Kotkaniemi scored in the third — the center’s 11th of 
the season and fourth in the last seven games — after Anaheim had 
taken a 2-0 lead. Jaccob Slavin lifted a puck out of the Carolina zone to 
Kotkaniemi, who beat the Ducks down the ice and beat Gibson to the 
blocker side. 

Terry’s goal, on a spinning shot to Andersen’s right, pushed the Duck 
ahead 3-1, but the Canes’ Jesper Fast quickly answered with a 
redirection of a Brett Pesce shot. 

The Canes had a late power play when Sebastian Aho was tripped with 
2:18 left in the third. But Gibson made a sensational toe save on Andrei 
Svechnikov after the Canes emptied the net for a 6-on-4 advantage. 

“If we played that game 10 times, you’re going to win nine of them,” 
Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour said. “This was the one (and) that’s 
unfortunate. We gave up some chances but you’ve got to give up some 
in a game. Their goalie was good.” 

A week after the Stadium Series extravaganza and all that outdoor 
excitement, the Canes (39-11-8) lost despite having 90 total shooting 
attempts to the Ducks’ 30 and a huge 53-15 edge in shots on goal. 

“It was frustrating for us,” Kotkaniemi said. “Fifty pucks at the net, we just 
hope a couple more go in.” 

The Ducks blocked 20 shots. They battled hard in front of their net, 
clearing the puck. They made the little plays needed to win and took 
advantage of their scoring chances against Canes goalie Frederik 
Andersen. 

“We had our chances,” Slavin said. “It was just one of those games 
where the bounces just don’t go your way. We can still bear down and 
bury those, and I had one myself. It’s just the way the game goes 
sometimes.” 

The Canes played Friday, shutting out Ottawa 4-0 behind Antti Raanta’s 
32 saves. They went into Saturday’s game 7-0-1 in the second of back-
to-back sets and with a 21-6-2 home record — which meant nothing once 
the puck dropped. 

“That’s an elite team,” Ducks coach Dallas Eakins said. “They’re going to 
be a handful down the stretch and into the playoffs. (Gibson) knew he 
was going to be tested. He’s a highly competitive kid. I think he showed 
again tonight the kind of impact he can have on a game.” 

Gibson had 41 saves Thursday as the Ducks won 3-2 in Washington. He 
faced 40 shots in the final two periods Saturday. 

After a scoreless first, Klingberg gave the Ducks a 1-0 lead in the 
second, taking a pass from Trevor Zegras and blasting a shot from the 
right circle. 

The Canes had two power plays in the second but were more dangerous 
4-on-5 on their penalty kill. Jordan Martinook and Aho both had 
shorthanded chances in the second, and Aho’s rush down the ice drew a 
penalty. 

Gibson made a save on a Seth Jarvis shot early in the third. Silfverberg, 
unmarked in the low slot, then pushed the margin to 2-0 at 4:06 of the 
third. 

The Slavin-to-Kotkaniemi combination clicked 13 seconds later and the 
Canes made it interesting, but the Ducks completed a sweep of the two 
games this season. 

“I like how we kept fighting,” Brind’Amour said. “We got down two and all 
of a sudden we’re in the game, we’re in the game. That’s just the way it 
went tonight.” 
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3 takeaways from Knights’ loss: Goalies trade crazy saves in epic duel 

 

Ben Gotz 

5-6 minutes 25/02/2023 

 

Mason Marchment wrapped Dallas Stars goaltender Jake Oettinger in a 
long embrace when one of the greatest goaltending duels in T-Mobile 
Arena history was over. 

Oettinger’s counterpart didn’t linger on the ice. 

Laurent Brossoit received encouraging pats and fist-bumps from his 
Golden Knights teammates as he skated back to the locker room, but he 
was down the tunnel in a flash. 

He had no reason to hang his head. For 65-plus minutes of hockey 
Saturday, Brossoit and Oettinger traded brilliant save after brilliant save 
to keep the announced crowd of 17,906 spellbound. 

Oettinger just ended up making two more. He stopped both attempts he 
faced in a shootout to lift the Stars to a come-from-behind 3-2 win. 

The loss snapped the Knights’ five-game home winning streak. They still 
extended their point streak to nine games (6-0-3) thanks to Brossoit’s 
impressive effort. 

“Both goalies played well, and both teams played well,” Brossoit said. 
“Those (games) are fun to play, and I’m sure fun to watch.” 

It’s fitting the two goaltenders finished the game tied with 41 saves 
apiece. 

They both were incredible throughout the hotly contested clash between 
the two Western Conference Division leaders. It seemed like only a 
spectacular play could beat one of them Saturday. Sometimes that didn’t 
even work. 

Brossoit came up with one of the best saves of his career 1:02 into 
overtime. 

He was lying on the ice after stopping a shot from left wing Jason 
Robertson when the puck came to right wing Tyler Seguin in the slot. 
Brossoit pushed himself up, spun around and knocked Seguin’s shot 
away with the back of his glove. 
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It was easily the best individual play for a game that featured one magic 
moment after another. 

“Some of the best saves mean you’re out of position,” Brossoit said. “I 
was. I just kind of threw my glove out at it, and luckily he shot at the one 
spot I could’ve gotten it.” 

That stop, and all the others Brossoit made, still weren’t enough to give 
the Knights the win. 

They did take a 1-0 lead with eight minutes left in the second period 
when right wing Michael Amadio deflected a pass from defenseman 
Brayden McNabb into the net. Rookie center Wyatt Johnson tied the 
game 2:01 later when he was left alone by the far post. 

The Knights appeared to put a stranglehold on the game with their next 
goal. Center Chandler Stephenson touched a sharp feed from right wing 
Jonathan Marchessault just enough in the neutral zone to send center 
Jack Eichel toward the net with speed. 

Eichel beat Oettinger with an impressive left-to-right move to put the 
Knights ahead 2-1 with 4:37 left in the third period. 

“(Stephenson), he’s an elite player,” Eichel said. “He kind of just walks 
me in.” 

The Knights, for the second time in three games, couldn’t hold onto their 
late lead. They conceded a late six-on-five game-tying goal just like they 
did Tuesday against the Chicago Blackhawks. 

This one came from center Roope Hintz in the slot with 38 seconds 
remaining. It happened thanks to a great defensive play from Robertson, 
who only moments earlier prevented an empty-net scoring chance from 
Stephenson. 

The two goaltenders were then left to decide things in a shootout after 
neither side could score in overtime. Robertson and Hintz scored on their 
attempts, and Eichel and left wing Paul Cotter didn’t for the Knights. 

That kept the standings tight with 23 games left to play for both teams. 
The Stars are two points behind the Knights for the best record in the 
conference 

“This one stings for sure because I thought we did a lot of good things 
and probably deserved to get two points,” Eichel said. “You just got to 
find a way to put them away.” 

Here are three takeaways from the loss: 

1. Brossoit’s run 

It took Brossoit five months to get into the Knights’ net this season. 

He’s playing like he never wants to leave. 

The 29-year-old has started three straight games since being called up 
Feb. 11. He’s stopped 103 of the 110 shots he’s faced in those games for 
a .936 save percentage. Brossoit said he’s moving more smoothly and 
efficiently after undergoing offseason hip surgery. 

“He’s done his job very well for us,” coach Bruce Cassidy said. “It’s too 
bad we couldn’t get him in the win column tonight.” 

2. Oettinger impresses 

Oettinger continues to be a thorn in the Knights’ side. 

He’s 3-0 against them in his career. He has allowed only four goals in 
those games while saving 101 of the 105 shots he’s seen. 

Saturday’s win was Oettinger’s 24th this season, which is tied for the 
sixth-most in the NHL. 

3. Balanced scoring 

Eichel’s goal made him the first Knights player to reach 20 this season. 

The team previously was one of five in the NHL, and the only one in a 
playoff position, not to have a 20-goal scorer. 

The Knights have still found success thanks to their depth. Amadio’s goal 
was his 10th of the season, giving the team 11 double-digit goal scorers. 
Only Seattle (12) has more. 
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There’s more to Robin Lehner’s story than his financial woes 

 

Adam Hill 

8-10 minutes 25/02/2023 

 

Robin Lehner had made his story public nearly a year before when he 
took the stage at the NHL Awards show in Las Vegas to accept the 
Masterton Trophy in 2019. 

Yet that nationally televised speech with a powerful message about 
addiction and mental health is often remembered as the moment his 
personal struggles hit the mainstream. 

“I took that first step and got help,” said Lehner, a goaltender for the New 
York Islanders at the time. “That was life-changing for me, and it’s 
something we have to keep pushing for. We have to end the stigma. I’m 
not ashamed to say I’m mentally ill, but that doesn’t mean mentally 
weak.” 

The Bill Masterton Memorial Trophy is given to the NHL player who “best 
exemplifies the qualities of perseverance, sportsmanship and dedication 
to ice hockey.” 

Lehner, who found himself back in Las Vegas less than a year after that 
speech when he was traded to the Golden Knights in February 2020, 
now finds himself in another battle off the ice. 

Lehner, 31, and his wife, Donya, filed for Chapter 7 bankruptcy in 
December. They claimed in court filings to have personal property of $5.1 
million, including a $3.2 million home in Las Vegas, and owe creditors 
$27.3 million. 

Robin Lehner, who did not return a request for comment, reported a 
monthly income of more than $231,000 and expenses of $52,000, which 
include lease payments on a 2019 Rolls-Royce Phantom and 2019 
Mercedes Benz model G63 that add up to $9,000 per month. 

Attorneys for the couple are scheduled in court Tuesday via 
teleconference, at which time federal bankruptcy Judge Natalie Cox will 
decide on approving a motion by Lehner’s legal team to have more time 
to assess various leases and executory contracts under the Lehners’ 
name. 

It’s the latest turn in the story of a talented goaltender who has struggled 
to find stability in a tumultuous career. 

His start in hockey 

Those hockey dreams started when a 10-year-old Robin, who had 
always dreamed of being a soccer player, told his father, Michael, that he 
wanted to pursue hockey despite not knowing how to skate. 

Michael Lehner, named in a $4 million lawsuit alleging failure to repay 
business loans filed months before Robin Lehner’s bankruptcy filing, is a 
former European champion in martial arts who immediately acquired the 
equipment to start training his son in his new endeavor. 
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The elder Lehner also began helping another Swedish hockey player, 
Kristian Huselius, prepare to enter the NHL. Eventually, Michael Lehner 
also started working with NHL goalie Henrik Lundqvist. 

Michael Lehner’s specialty as a trainer was in the more physical aspects 
of sport, but he paid close attention to what some of the top goaltenders 
were doing and developed specific drills for the position. 

He would often try them out on his young son and take the ones that 
worked the best to Lundqvist. 

Michael Lehner developed a reputation for pushing his students hard, 
particularly his son. 

The results validated his methods. Lundqvist had a legendary career with 
the New York Rangers and, despite his late start on the ice, Robin 
Lehner has had a good NHL career. 

“He was very tough when I was younger, because he knew I was behind, 
and if I didn’t have a good practice, or had a bad game, he was not very 
nice,” Robin Lehner told the Ottawa Citizen in 2014. “But you know what? 
It’s a very big part of why, so far, I’m here.” 

The tough coaching strained the father-son relationship for a time, but 
they grew close again as Robin’s career progressed. Michael Lehner 
went on to a professional career as a goalie coach in the Swedish 
Hockey League and Russia’s Kontinental Hockey League. 

Career-altering injury 

Robin Lehner was a second-round pick of the Ottawa Senators in 2009 
when he was 18 and eschewed professional offers in Sweden to play for 
a junior season in the Ontario Hockey League. 

He spent one season there before going to Ottawa’s American Hockey 
League affiliate in Binghamton, where he won the postseason MVP 
award in his second season by helping the team to its first Calder Cup 
championship. 

During the season, Lehner had a brief NHL stint and became the 
youngest European goalie to play in an NHL game. 

Lehner started the season on an NHL roster for the first time in 2013 and 
signed a three-year, $7 million contract in the summer of 2014. 

The following season, he was shut down in February by a concussion 
that lingered for months. His career would be altered by that injury. 

Lehner already had been regulating his emotions and pain through pills 
and alcohol. According to an article he wrote for The Athletic in 2018, the 
use of both quickly escalated as he dealt with the effects of the 
concussion. He thought that the heavy use of alcohol was the only way to 
treat the headaches, and pills were the only way to go to sleep. 

That offseason he was traded to the Buffalo Sabres for a first-round pick 
and suffered an ankle injury in the first game of the season. He returned 
after three months but was shut down in March, and the cycle continued. 

Over the next two seasons, Lehner had exceptional stretches of hockey 
despite mixed results on the scoreboard for a Sabres team that struggled 
to generate goals. There were signs of discontent that culminated in a 
panic attack during a March 29, 2018, game. In his article, Lehner said 
he was sent home by the team and stopped on the way home to buy 
beer. 

Later that night, he told his wife he needed to go to rehab. He had 
planned to do so after the season, but realized he couldn’t wait. 

At the airport on the way to rehab, Lehner drank and contemplated 
suicide. It wasn’t the first time. 

Five weeks into his stint at The Meadows, a rehab facility in Arizona, 
Lehner got sober and was diagnosed with bipolar 1 with manic phases. 
He then came to the realization that the extreme manic phases were 
showing up in the dramatic swings in his play on the ice, too. 

When he left The Meadows, Lehner was a free agent. He said some 
teams expressed interest, but one team in particular pressed him “for 
hours” on why he had been “a bad teammate and a bad person” 
throughout his career. 

While the process was discouraging and eye-opening, Lehner eventually 
landed with the Islanders on a one-year deal and put together his best 
season to date. His letter was  

Published before that season, and fans embraced his story, leading in 
part to his being awarded the Masterton Trophy and making his speech 
in Las Vegas. 

Prospers with Knights 

Lehner signed another one-year deal with the Chicago Blackhawks the 
following offseason, then was sent to the Golden Knights at the trade 
deadline to give them an option to back up aging starter Marc-Andre 
Fleury. 

Lehner made only three starts before the season was halted by the 
COVID pandemic, but was dominant and essentially took over as the 
starter when the season resumed in an Edmonton bubble. 

He recorded three shutouts against the Vancouver Canucks in a second-
round playoff series before the Knights lost to the Dallas Stars in the 
Western Conference finals. 

The performance finally earned him a long-term deal. He signed a five-
year, $25 million extension with the Knights before the 2020-21 season. 

That season, Fleury and Lehner shared starting duties and won the 
Jennings Trophy for being the team to surrender the fewest goals in the 
season. But Lehner missed time in the shortened season with another 
concussion and went 13-4-2 in 19 starts. 

Fleury was traded after the season, making Lehner the unquestioned 
starter for the 2021-22 season. But it was a season marred by injuries to 
himself and several key teammates. 

Lehner went 23-17-2 with a 2.83 goals-against average for the Knights, 
who finished 43-31-8 and missed the postseason for the first time in 
franchise history. After the season, they announced that he would miss 
the 2022-23 season after undergoing hip surgery. 

Through the ups and downs of his time in Las Vegas, Lehner has 
continued to be an advocate for the mental health community. He has 
often used the hashtag #SameHere on social media as a show of 
solidarity with other people who have faced similar challenges. 
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Brossoit's miraculous save not enough as Golden Knights lose to Dallas 
in shootout 

 

By Danny Webster (contact) 

6-7 minutes 25/02/2023 

Published Saturday, Feb. 25, 2023 | 9:50 p.m. 

Updated Saturday, Feb. 25, 2023 | 11:14 p.m. 

 

The best saves are usually the ones when a goalie is out of position. Half 
of the saves Marc-Andre Fleury made in T-Mobile Arena are a by-product 
of that. 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • February 26, 2023 

 

Laurent Brossoit might have made the best save ever in this building, but 
the hockey gods dictate everything good must be ruined by a shootout. 

Brossoit made 41 saves in his third straight start, including a save-of-the-
year candidate in overtime, but the Golden Knights lost 3-2 to the Dallas 
Stars on Saturday in the second meeting this season between the two 
best teams in the Western Conference. 

At 1:02 into the extra frame, a loose puck finds its way to Dallas forward 
Tyler Seguin in the low slot. Brossoit, already out of his crease after 
making an initial save, doesn't have enough leverage to position himself 
back into a firm stance. 

Rolling on his back from left to right, Brossoit got the back of his glove on 
Seguin's shot and swatted the puck to the end wall. 

"I just kind of threw my glove at it, and he just threw it at the one spot I 
could've gotten it," Brossoit said. 

On a night highlighted by that save, and spectacular goaltending at the 
other end from Stars netminder Jake Oettinger — both made 41 saves — 
the skills competition decided it with the Stars making both attempts and 
handing the Golden Knights (35-18-6) their second loss in three games, 
both in a shootout. 

But Vegas has still not lost in regulation since coming back from the All-
Star break and is on a nine-game point streak dating back to Jan. 28. 

The Golden Knights remain atop the Western Conference via percentage 
points ahead of Dallas. The third-place team, the defending Stanley Cup 
champion Colorado Avalanche, will host Vegas on Monday. 

"It was a fun game," Brossoit said. "Both goalies played well and both 
teams played well." 

The last time the Stars visited T-Mobile Arena on Jan. 16, the Golden 
Knights were overmatched in Pete DeBoer's first game against his former 
team. Dallas clogged the neutral zone, played sound defense and 
dominated to a 4-0 victory. 

Vegas returned the favor from the get-go in the first period, outshooting 
Dallas 15-5 in the opening 20 minutes. But no goals were put on the 
board because Oettinger turned away all 15. 

Brossoit only saw five, but a bulk of them came during a four-minute 
Dallas power play that got him in a rhythm early. 

"I think any goalie will tell you they like being peppered," Brossoit said. 
"Luckily they were throwing a lot of pucks on net. When I'm feeling good, 
my rebound control is a strength. It just lets me get control of the game 
and contribute more that way." 

The second period was Brossoit's turn to keep his team in it. Dallas put 
21 shots on the Vegas goalie while the Golden Knights had just seven on 
Oettinger. 

One of those came 12 minutes into the middle frame when Michael 
Amadio deflected a shot-pass from Brayden McNabb in front of the net 
for a 1-0 lead. 

Stars rookie Wyatt Johnston responded 2:01 later, alone on the weak 
side of the crease, to tie the game. 

Oettinger's performance was expected. He's arguably the best young 
goalie in the league and is going to be Linus Ullmark's best challenge for 
the Vezina Trophy. 

Brossoit continues to raise eyebrows, even sans a highlight-reel save 
that will live forever. 

Adin Hill returned to the lineup Saturday after missing the past two 
games with what coach Bruce Cassidy called "a bump." Hill backed up 
Brossoit to keep the hot hand rolling. 

If there are more performances like this, Brossoit won't be giving up the 
net any time soon. The 29-year-old has earned a point in each of his first 

three starts since returning to the NHL lineup after offseason hip surgery, 
posting a .936 save percentage and a 2.20 GAA. 

For a game like this, if any more goals were to be scored, it was going to 
require impressive shots. 

After receiving a touch pass from Chandler Stephenson, Eichel walked in 
from the left side, kept the puck on his backhand until the very last 
moment and scored with his forehand to give the Golden Knights a 2-1 
lead with 4:37 to go. 

Eichel, now with a team-high 20 goals, scored for the third straight game. 

"This time of the year, points are at a premium," Eichel said. "Everyone's 
fighting for playoff spots so every game is going to be an important one." 

Exhibit B: Roope Hintz. 

Moments after he ripped a shot wide of the net, Hintz received a pass 
just above the right circle and sniped one past a screened Brossoit to tie 
the game with 37.1 seconds left. 

After the eventful overtime, Hintz scored the game-winner in the 
shootout, as well. 

The January loss to Dallas wasn't a game the Golden Knights could 
throw away. Yet the team that is on a nine-game point streak is a far cry 
from the one that went 1-5-2 heading into the bye week. Vegas has 
played a stronger defensive game, a more attention-to-detail game, and 
it's showed in their two toughest challenges in the last week — Dallas 
and Tampa Bay. 

Eyes now turn to Colorado on Monday where the Golden Knights face a 
healthier version of the Avalanche than they faced on Jan. 2, a 3-2 
Vegas victory. 

Another measuring-stick game, perhaps another chance for Brossoit to 
continue this hot run. Not to mention there's six days until the trade 
deadline. 

Everything's happening, and attention once again sits on the Golden 
Knights. 

"We're playing a lot of good teams coming up," Eichel said. "We've got a 
lot of hockey. I think we're playing good hockey. We're doing a lot of 
good things that we want to do as a group." 
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Goaltender Duel In Vegas Ends With Dallas' 3-2 Shootout Win Over 
Knights Before 17,906 Saturday – LVSportsBiz 

 

Alan Snel 

3-3 minutes 26/02/2023 

 

The last time Dallas and its coach, former VGK bench head Pete 
DeBoer, came to Las Vegas, the Stars skated easily away with a win. 
The Knights seemed like they were in a trance and were called out by 
their coach, Bruce Cassidy, for not being emotionally engaged. 

Well, things changed Saturday night at the Big Ice House by the Strip. 

In a highly entertaining and intense game dominated by the goalies, the 
Dallas Stars defeated the Vegas Golden Knights, 3-2, in a shootout after 
Dallas tied the game with only 38 seconds left in the final period. 

Both goalies, Jake Oettinger of Dallas and Laurent Brossoit of Vegas, 
were on top of their games in period one. 
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Midway through period two, VGK right-winger Michael Amadio re-
directed the puck off a shot that seemed like a pass from defenseman 
Brayden McNabb past the cat-quick Oettinger and the Knights grabbed a 
1-0 lead with eight minutes left in the middle stanza. 

But the advantage evaporated only two minutes and a second later when 
Dallas third line center Wyatt Johnston, only 19 years old from Toronto, 
slammed the puck into the goal from the left doorstep. 

The game with postseason intensity was tied at one apiece after two 
periods. 

Ryan was chatting with me on press row and he mentioned it’s been a 
while since Jack Eichel scored a big goal. 

“How about right now,?” I asked as Eichel cruised down the left wide with 
the puck, cut left to right in front of the crease and slid the puck around 
Oettinger’s left skate blade. 

With 4:37 left in period three, Eichel’s 20th of the season gave the VGK a 
2-1 lead. 

But VGK couldn’t polish off the win. 

Dallas’ Roope Hintz tied the game with 38 seconds left and the goalie 
pulled off the ice when his shot found its way around traffic in front of 
Brossoit. Right before Hintz tied the game, Eichel and Chandler 
Stephenson had a two-on-one break with an open goal in front of them, 
but neither one could register an empty net goal to seal the VGK win. 

Instead, it was 2-2 after 60 minutes. 

And it was 2-2 after overtime with both teams registering 43 shots on 
goal apiece, including a spectacular save my the nimble Brossoit. 

Dallas won in the shootout after only two rounds. Dallas linemates Jason 
Robertson and Roope Hintz scored on Brossoit, while Paul “Welcome 
Back” Cotter and Eichel were stymied by Oettinger. 

VGK picked up a point for 76 points, while Dallas snagged two points in 
Vegas and upped its total to 74. 
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Golden Knights' Loss Comes After Incredible Laurent Brossoit Game 

 

By Owen Krepps 

3-3 minutes 26/02/2023 

 

The Vegas Golden Knight's 3-2 shootout loss to the Dallas Stars 
Saturday night muddied the great game that Laurent Brossoit had.  

In just his third game this season at the NHL level, Brossoit made 41 
saves, with one of them being Dominik Hasek-eske. 

"Some of the best saves come when you are out of position, and on that 
one I was. I just kind of threw my glove out at it and luckily he shot at the 
one spot that where I could have gotten it," said Brossoit on his save on 
Tyler Seguin in overtime. 

The Stars put up 21 shots in the second period alone with only one of 
them beating Brossoit. LB was huge on the Golden Knight's penalty kill, 
which was forced to kill off both a four-minute powerplay and a five-on-
three powerplay later. The number of shots helped Brossoit find a 
rhythm.  

"I think any goalie will tell you that we like to get peppered in the game so 
you're getting a lot of action and can stay in it. They were throwing a lot 

of pucks on the net, that's kind of their MO... I think when I'm feeling good 
and my rebound control strength just lets me get into the game and have 
a bit of control," said Brossoit. 

Brossoit wasn't the only goalie to make over 40 saves as at the other end 
of the ice, Jake Oettinger stood tall with Dallas. The game became a 
goalie duel with both goalies going the distance into the shootout, but 
Brossoit came up short. 

"It's a motivation when you make a big save and then at the other end, 
he (Oettinger) is doing the same. It kind of adds a little bit of fuel to the 
fire and those are the most fun games to play when both goalies are 
dueling it out," said Brossoit. 

Brossoit was called up to the Golden Knights after Logan Thompson 
suffered a lower-body injury. In three games this season Brossoit is 1-0-2 
despite three strong performances. Every game that LB has played in 
since returning to the NHL has gone to overtime. 

"That's three good ones, and it should be three wins for him. 
Unfortunately, we only got him the one. He's done his job very well for up 
and I'm happy for him because he's a hard-working guy that worked to 
get back to this point this year. It's too bad we couldn't put him up put him 
in the win column every night. But the big picture is that he's given us 
solid goaltending, " said head coach Bruce Cassidy. 

If Cassidy decides to roll with the hot goaltender, Brossoit will get the 
start Monday afternoon against the Colorado Avalanche at 6:00 p.m. 
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Golden Knights' Drop Extra Point In Shootout After Hectic Game 

 

By Owen Krepps 

5-6 minutes 26/02/2023 

 

Laurent Brossoit's goaltending wasn't enough as the Vegas Golden 
Knights (35-18-6, 76 points) lost in overtime 3-2 Saturday night to the 
Dallas Stars (31-16-12, 74 points) in the battle of the two top-placed 
teams in their Western Conference divisions. 

No lineup changes were made other than Adin Hill being healthy enough 
to back up Brossoit in goal. 

Here's how it went down. 

FIRST PERIOD 

The Golden Knight's offense got off to a fast start and put together a 
good first period with a plethora of chances. 

Jack Eichel slid a puck to Paul Cotter, who was alone in front of the goal. 
Jake Oettinger came up with the save. 

On the same shift, Byron Froese hit Brett Howden in front of the net for a 
chance that barely slid off the left pad of Jake Oettinger. 

The Stars put together some good passing which resulted in Jason 
Robertson getting the puck. He was stopped by Laurent Brossoit. 

DAL PP- Will Carrier got two penalties on one play. He was called for 
interference and also got an unsportsmanlike penalty. 

On the four-minute penalty kill, Reilly Smith and William Karlsson took off 
on a 2-on-1. Karlsson's shot was blocked. 

Laurent Brossoit made a collection of saves shorthanded to keep the 
game scoreless. The VGK came up with the penalty kill. 
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VGK PP- After the Golden Knights killed, their powerplay hit the ice with 
Ty Dellandrea's holding penalty. 

SECOND PERIOD 

DAL PP- Keegan Kolesar tripped up Roope Hintz near the Dallas Stars 
bench. 

DAL 5 on 3- Midway through the first powerplay, Brayden McNabb 
hooked Jason Robertson. 

Once again, the Golden Knight's penalty kill came up big, thanks mainly 
to Laurent Brossoit. 

Laurent Brossoit made a good three-to-four saves without his stick, 
picked it up, and then made a few more. 

1-0 VGK GOAL- Brayden McNabb's point shot was deflected in by 
Michael Amadio for the game's first goal. 

Jake Oettinger misplayed the puck behind his own net to Keegan 
Kolesar, but Esa Lindell made a critical stick check to prevent anything 
further. 

1-1 DAL GOAL- Wyatt Johnston was left alone by the Golden Knight's 
net. He scored on a rebound chance to even the game. 

The Stars continued to pour on shots, ending the second period with a 
26-21 shot advantage. They put up 21 shots in the second. 

THIRD PERIOD 

VGK PP- Ryan Suter was called for interference on Chandler 
Stephenson. 

Will Carrier had a couple of good jabs late on the powerplay as he tried 
to score. 

Chandler Stephenson was upset with Ty Dellandrea and the two got 
tangled up in the Golden Knight's defensive zone. 

The game remained a tightly-contested playoff-like battle with shots 
nearly even and the score knotted at one. 

Jamie Benn's centering pass to Denis Gurianov connected, but Laurent 
Brossoit came up with another stop. 

2-1 VGK GOAL- Jack Eichel scored a big-game goal with a vintage drive 
to the net and a quick set of hands. 

The Stars pulled Jake Oettinger in an effort to come back in the game. 

2-2 DAL GOAL- With 37.1 seconds left, Roope Hintz found a way to tie 
the game with a wrist shot. 

The play was reviewed for a "missed game stoppage" which officials did 
not find, so the goal stood. 

OVERTIME 

Laurent Brossoit and Chanler Stephenson combined for perhaps the 
Golden Knight's save of the year with a windmill save on Tyler Seguin. 

The Golden Knights had the bulk of the chances, but couldn't finish 
things off as overtime expired. 

Jack Eichel's goal marked his 20th of the season. He now leads the 
Golden Knights in goals, passing Reilly Smith. 

In his third-straight start, Laurent Brossoit was incredible and made 41 
saves in the victory. 

The Stars' 21 shots in the second period tied a Golden Knight's record for 
shots allowed, and so did Brossoit's 20 saves in the period. 

The Golden Knight's late success wouldn't have been possible without 
their penalty kill earlier, as it stopped both a four-minute penalty and a 5 
on 3. 

In the first period, Brett Howden's stick got knocked out of his hands and 
up into the air by Tyler Seguin. But Howden caught his own stick as it fell. 

For whatever reason, the crowd at T-Mobile Arena was an extra gear 
louder tonight. Good work VGK fans. 

Shea Theodore scored another point, which extends his point streak to 
six games. 

With Michael Amadio scoring, the Golden Knights now have eleven 
players who have scored ten or more goals this season. 
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Golden Knights Gameday 59: Best of the West: Lines and Notes vs Stars 

 

By Owen Krepps 

3-4 minutes 25/02/2023 

 

The Vegas Golden Knights (35-18-5, 75 points) and Dallas Stars (30-16-
12, 72 points) will meet tonight at T-Mobile Arena in a battle of two of the 
top teams in the Pacific Division. This is the second of three matchups 
between these two teams this season. The VGK are 0-1. 

The Golden Knights have collected points in eight-straight games and 
remain atop of the Pacific Division standings. The Stars sit first in the 
Central. 

With both Daniil Miromanov and Michael Hutchinson being re-assigned 
to the Henderson Silver Knights, Adin Hill will likely backup Laurent 
Brossoit. 

What to Watch For 

Angry Opponent 

The Dallas Stars have been struggling as of recent with just two wins in 
their last ten games. They have lost five-straight, and will look to use 
tonight's game against the Golden Knights to get back on track in the 
push to the playoffs. 

Goal Battle 

With Jack Eichel's most recent goal against the Flames he now has 19 
goals on the season. This is tied for Reilly Smith for the team lead. A bit 
of friendly internal competition on who will be the team leader in goals at 
the end of the season has commenced. Jonathan Marchessault took the 
award last season. 

Shea's Ways 

Since returning from injury, Golden Knights defenseman Shea Theodore 
has been excellent. He has nine points in nine games since his return 
and eight points in his last five games. 
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Daily Nuggets: Jonathan Marchessault's Origins and Golden Knights 
Trade Talk 

 

By Vegas Hockey Now 
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The Vegas Golden Knights are chugging along in the era after the All-
Star Break, the Toronto Maple Leafs made a trade, and the Pittsburgh 
Penguins placed a notable player on waivers. The Golden Knights will 
play the Dallas Stars tonight at 7:00 p.m. at home. 

Vegas Golden Knights 

Vegas: After a rough start to the season, Phil Kessel has improved his 
game on the Golden Knight's new-look third line. 

Locker Room: Zach Whitecloud was pleased with the Golden Knight's 
come-from-behind victory over the Calgary Flames Thursday night. 

Lineup Changes: Nicolas Roy is now day-to-day with a lower-body injury. 
Adin Hill and Daniil Miromanov are back skating with the team. 

Trade Talk: It will take a lot for a team to acquire Timo Meier at the trade 
deadline, and we don't think the Golden Knights have enough assets. 

Standings Update: The Western Conference continues to be wide open. 
Saying a win like the Golden Knights got last night is huge is an 
understatement. 

Pacific: VGK 75, LAK 74, EDM 72,| SEA 70, CGY 66. Central: DAL 72, 
WPG 71, MIN 70 | COL 69, NSH 62 

New York: The New York Rangers appear to be clearing cap room to 
trade for Patrick Kane. 

Trade: The Toronto Maple Leafs have finished up their Nick Ritchie trade 
from last year. 

Buffalo: 41-year-old Craig Anderson turned back the clock to make 50 
saves for the Buffalo Sabres. 

Pittsburgh: The Pittsburgh Penguins have placed Kasperi Kapanen on 
waivers. 

Philly: Philadelphia Flyers head coach John Tortorella isn't too happy 
with Joel Farabee's agent. 

Washington: Mark the Washington Capitals down as another team 
interested in trading for Jakob Chychrun. 

San Jose: The San Jose Sharks held a special "Sharks Legend Game" 
with Patrick Marleau and Joe Thornton playing. 
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Andrei Vasilevskiy, Lightning shut down Red Wings 

 

Eduardo A. Encina  

 

DETROIT — With all due respect to Brayden Point and Nikita Kucherov, 
who scored critical goals Saturday night, goaltender Andrei Vasilevskiy 
deserved not only the first star of the game in the Lightning’s 3-0 win over 
the Red Wings, but the second and third as well. 

Vasilevskiy put on a show, registering his second shutout of the season 
with 45 saves, tying the Lightning franchise record for most saves in a 
shutout. You could pick any of about seven stops he made that were not 
only game changing but jaw-dropping. 

The Lightning, coming off a tough overtime loss to the Sabres on 
Thursday at home, needed a win like this. And Vasilevskiy, who yielded 

six goals on 23 shots against the Sabres but was the victim of several 
odd-man rushes and breakaways, thrived while seeing the puck more. 

“We needed that bounce-back game,” Vasilevskiy said. “Obviously, 
Detroit, they are hot their last 10 games. They’re fighting for the playoffs, 
but I thought we did pretty well, scored some important goals. Just no 
odd-man rushes, lots of outside shots and lots of blocks. So great job 
defensively by the whole team.” 

While the Lightning have tightened their grip on a top-three spot in the 
Atlantic Division, the Red Wings entered the night as one of five teams 
within a point of the final playoff spot in the Eastern Conference. 
Meaningful hockey late in the regular season has returned to Detroit 
under first-year coach and former Lightning assistant Derek Lalonde. 

“I feel like for every team in the league, it’s basically a playoff time right 
now,” Vasilevskiy said. “Everybody is fighting for a spot, and especially 
teams like Detroit and Buffalo, they’re all in. We have to be prepared, and 
we have to turn on that playoff mode already.” 

Vasilevskiy was busy all night; the Red Wings totaled 84 total shot 
attempts. Though the Lightning limited the odd-man rushes and 
breakaways that plagued them against the Sabres, they struggled to 
protect the soft scoring areas in front of the net. The Red Wings had 16 
high-danger scoring chances. 

“That’s what you need sometime,” defenseman Victor Hedman said of 
Vasilevskiy’s performance. “We weren’t at our best, but this time of the 
year, you want to put teams behind you, and that’s nice. So a huge a two 
points, but obviously ‘Vasy’ was phenomenal.” 

Coach Jon Cooper was less flattering with his assessment of the game, 
saying, “It was like a pond hockey game for us at times. We just couldn’t 
execute at all.” 

Vasilevskiy set the tone with a 12-save first period that included a 
sensational pad save on forward Tyler Bertuzzi with 3:01 left and the 
Lightning leading 1-0 on Point’s goal. 

The Lightning were on their heels on an odd-man rush when Red Wings 
forward David Perron made a cross-slot pass to the far post, past 
Hedman lunging in an attempt to block it. Bertuzzi dropped to one knee 
to fire a one-timer toward an open net, but Vasilevskiy recovered, 
extending his left pad to cut off the post and block Bertuzzi’s shot. 

Vasilevskiy prevented a shorthanded goal in the second period, stopping 
defenseman Jake Walman’s slap shot from the right circle on a partial 
breakaway, then turning away his rebound attempt in front of the net with 
his right pad. 

Despite the Lightning being outshot 20-3 in the second period, 
Kucherov’s goal through Ville Husso’s five-hole with seven seconds left 
in the period gave the Lightning breathing room. Alex Killorn scored into 
an empty net with 2:13 left in the game to make it 3-0. 

Detroit forward Dylan Larkin had six high-danger scoring chances, and 
by the end of the night, he was looking to the sky for answers. Larkin was 
denied from the doorstep twice as Vasilevskiy kicked the puck away with 
his pad, and the goaltender snagged a Larkin tip-in attempt out of midair 
with his glove on a third-period power play. 

Despite being without defenseman Erik Cernak, who served the first 
game of a two-game suspension for elbowing the Sabres’ Kyle Okposo, 
the Lightning penalty kill was 4-for-4, not allowing a goal in 6:27 of 
shorthanded time in which Vasilevskiy saw 13 shot attempts. 

The Lightning also blocked 29 shots, including a team-high eight from 
Hedman. Defenseman Ian Cole had six blocked shots and forward 
Anthony Cirelli five. 

A busy night suited Vasilevskiy just fine. 

“I’m trying not to think too much during the game,” he said. “And 
obviously, when you have to stop, like, 40-plus shots, it helps because 
you don’t have time to think. But on the other side, when you face only 
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the (23) shots like last game, you have lots of time to think and it kills 
yourself, in my opinion.” 
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As one generation awaits women’s pro hockey, they pass their lessons 
down to the next 

 

John Romano  

 

WESLEY CHAPEL — The business of women’s hockey has never 
worked as well as the faithful would have hoped. Professional leagues 
have popped up, tweaked their models, changed their names and 
sometimes disappeared before ever getting on the ice. 

The promise of women’s hockey, on the other hand, is something to 
behold. It is skating and passion. Slap shots and smack talk. It is dozens 
of young competitors with helmets and ponytails running drills with 
professional players during clinics at AdventHealth Center Ice on Friday 
evening. 

The Professional Women’s Hockey Players’ Association brought its tour 
to Tampa Bay this weekend with instructional events Friday night and 
two games each Saturday and today. It’s entirely inspirational to watch, 
and slightly heartbreaking to ponder. 

These are some of the best women’s players on the planet, and they are 
biding their time while waiting for the financial backing, the sponsorships, 
the infrastructure necessary to create the next sustainable professional 
league with real crowds, paychecks and glory. 

In the meantime, they are growing their sport one little girl at a time. 

You haven’t lived until you’ve seen one 7-year-old after another trying to 
perfect headfirst slides on the ice and, in the middle of the drill, being 
joined by professional players diving, sliding and laughing along with the 
children. 

Or a modified game of tag played entirely within a faceoff circle with 10 
little kids reaching out to tag a professional athlete who skates, dips and 
ducks to avoid all the overstuffed gloves reaching out for her. 

“Whenever we go to a city and the organization hosting us is putting on 
one of these clinics, they’re always incredible,” said Lee Stecklein, a 
three-time Olympian with the U.S. women’s team. “We love it. It’s always 
super fun to see the girls and tell them a little bit more about us, if they 
haven’t heard about us, and to get to know them. I do love it. I don’t 
coach often, just busy with my own stuff, so when I get to be here, I really 
enjoy it.” 

The instructional part of the clinics is handled by the Lightning Hockey 
Development department and coordinator Kelley Steadman. A two-time 
gold medalist in international competition with the U.S. team, Steadman 
has spent the past year putting together clinics and rec league teams 
around the bay area to help grow the sport, particularly with young girls. 

The Lightning’s success, both on the ice and in the community, has 
obviously made hockey more visible in a nontraditional market, but there 
is still a long way to go. As girls transition from the basics to actual 
competition, they typically play in co-ed leagues because their options 
are so limited. 

Steadman, 32, is optimistic that opportunities are growing, but she also 
understands the heartbreak of trying to hold down a second job while 
playing for a professional team that offers stipends instead of paychecks 
and could go belly up at any moment. 

“It’s way better today — with the (women’s pro league) Premier Hockey 
Federation and the (Professional Women’s Hockey Players’ Association) 

— compared to what I had. There’s more opportunities for women, once 
they’re out of college, to continue playing,” Steadman said. “It was 
exciting and awesome for me to be able to keep competing and playing 
at a high level, but there were moments of like, ‘All right, we’re doing 
what we can for the sport, but at some point we need to be 
compensated.’ 

“We started off getting paid, but they ran into some financial issues and 
had to cut the salaries. I was driving my own car to most (away) games. 
It was pro hockey in the sense that I was still playing and we had a fan 
base, but, yeah, not when it came to getting paid.” 

The league minimum for the Premier Hockey Federation was $13,500 
last season but is expected to grow with the league’s board of governors 
announcing in 2022 that it was committing $25 million in salary and 
benefits over a three-year period. Players who joined the Professional 
Women’s Hockey Players’ Association were essentially protesting the 
lack of livable wages in professional hockey and instead were committing 
to growing the game through showcase events like this weekend’s while 
trying to get their league off the ground. 

And so they spent their Friday afternoon playing a pair of games, and 
then a handful of players joined Steadman and other Lightning instructors 
for two clinics Friday night for girls 7-11 and 12-16. 

Cliff Stoufer of St. Petersburg was sitting in the bleachers watching the 
younger girls on the ice while waiting for the clinic to begin for his 15-
year-old daughter, Sydney. Stoufer, who officiates youth hockey games 
in the area, watched his son go through rec leagues a few years ago and 
is now enjoying the experience a second time with Sydney in co-ed 
games. 

“Watching them at this age,” Stoufer said while nodding toward the 
younger girls on the ice, “is so pure. So fun. So wonderful.” 
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NHL trade deadline bold predictions: One pick for all 32 teams 

 

Scott Powers, Aaron Portzline, Max Bultman, Corey Masisak, Arpon 
Basu, Michael Russo, Jonas Siegel, Charlie O'Connor, Jeremy 
Rutherford, Eric Duhatschek, Kevin Kurz, Murat Ates, Arthur Staple, 
Shayna Goldman, Joe Smith, Fluto Shinzawa, Saad Yousuf, Eric 
Stephens, Matthew Fairburn, Tarik El-Bashir, Daniel Nugent-Bowman, 
Jesse Granger, Rob Rossi, Harman Dayal, Sean Gentille, Peter Baugh, 
Joe Rexrode, Ian Mendes, Julian McKenzie, Cory Lavalette 

22-28 minutes 25/02/2023 

 

Sharks star winger Timo Meier traded to the Blues? Ducks mainstay 
goalie John Gibson on the move, as well? And Blackhawks future Hall of 
Famer Patrick Kane going to the Rangers … or the Stars or Oilers? 

This week, The Athletic asked its NHL staff for their bold predictions 
ahead of the March 3 trade deadline, and those are just a few of the fun 
— and sometimes contradictory — scenarios we heard in response. 

Here’s one pick for each team. 

Anaheim Ducks 

John Gibson will get traded: Do I think Gibson will really be traded? Nah. 
He’s a big-money goalie with four years remaining on his contract, and 
goalie trades are hard to make at the deadline anyway. Still, a 41-save 
effort for a woeful club to beat Washington on Thursday shows how he 
could get a new lease on his career with another team. Could a goalie-
needy contender convince itself to take the chance? The contract makes 
it unlikely, but we’re talking about bold predictions here. — Eric Stephens 
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Arizona Coyotes 

After all this time, we finally get a Jakob Chychrun deal: With Chychrun 
lingering on trade boards for two years now, it’s reasonable to ask, what 
would be the bolder prediction? That he does finally get traded? Or that 
no one meets the Coyotes’ asking price — again — and he’s back in an 
Arizona uniform by next weekend? Sentiment was starting to build this 
past week for the latter scenario — and that the Coyotes might be 
prepared to hang onto Chychrun if they can’t get what they want. It’s the 
longest game of chicken we’ve seen in quite some time in the NHL, but it 
does feel as if somebody is going to blink by Friday — if only because if a 
contender deals for Chychrun this week, it will have him for three playoff 
runs before he becomes an unrestricted free agent; and if they wait until 
summer, then it’s only two years of team control. Logically, the price a 
team would be willing to pay in July would be less than they’d willing to 
pay today. — Eric Duhatschek 

NHL trade board 2022-23: Updates on Timo Meier, Patrick Kane, Mattias 
Ekholm and more deadline targets 

Boston Bruins 

The Bruins win the deadline by sitting it out: The Bruins have already 
made their moves, acquiring Dmitry Orlov and Garnet Hathaway on 
Thursday in a trade that fills all of their remaining roster holes. They’d 
prefer not to trade prospects like Fabian Lysell or Mason Lohrei, who are 
not far away from making the NHL. Their roster is ready to win the Cup 
as is. — Fluto Shinzawa 

Buffalo Sabres 

The Sabres trade a second-round pick: General manager Kevyn Adams 
has said he won’t hit fast forward on the Sabres’ rebuilding plan, so the 
idea of them trading a first-rounder or top prospect for a big deadline 
prize seems like a stretch. So I’ll go with the mildly bold prediction that 
Adams will part with one of the team’s three second-round picks. To this 
point in the year, he has only made one in-season addition (claiming 
Tyson Jost). He’s been patient, but with the Sabres still in the hunt, 
moving one of the second-rounders to bolster the defense would be 
worthwhile. He may even get a bargain, depending on how the market 
plays out. — Matthew Fairburn 

Calgary Flames 

The Flames are buyers — even if they’re out of playoff position: We know 
what the Flames’ needs are: a scoring winger and a depth defenseman. 
And we know that general manager Brad Treliving is more likely to give 
his team more resources if it happens to be in a playoff spot than not. So 
does that mean if the Flames aren’t in the field after Thursday’s game 
against the Maple Leafs, he’ll stand pat? The prediction here is that won’t 
be the Treliving’s approach. He has a reputation for kicking tires on 
available players, and if he feels his team can make a push without him 
breaking the bank or spending too much draft/prospect capital, he could 
jump on some adds. — Julian McKenzie 

Carolina Hurricanes 

They trade for Capitals winger Tom Wilson: Do I think it will happen? No. 
But could it? It fits the Hurricanes’ mold. After the Capitals stamped 
themselves as sellers by dealing Dmitry Orlov and Garnet Hathaway to 
Boston on Wednesday, it’s worth kicking the tires on one of the league’s 
unicorn players. Wilson is big, intimidating and a three-time 20-goal 
scorer. Furthermore, he’s a former Plymouth Whaler — the OHL team 
owned by former Hurricanes owner Peter Karmanos Jr., with which 
Carolina has a long history. Wilson’s cap hit, just shy of $5.17 million for 
this year and next, would fit now and next season, and he would put to 
rest any concerns about the Hurricanes’ toughness. — Cory Lavalette 

Chicago Blackhawks 

Patrick Kane remains with the Blackhawks: Every sign over the past few 
months has been pointing to Kane asking for a trade. It’s been a 
miserable season for him in a lot of ways. But as we get closer and 
closer to the deadline and his top choice, the Rangers, has become 

somewhat less of a possibility, Kane could very well decide to remain 
with the Blackhawks through the deadline. He seems to have been 
kicking the can down the road on a decision for weeks. The longer that 
happens, the less likely he moves on. — Scott Powers and Mark Lazerus 

Could the Rangers still trade for Patrick Kane? What a potential deal 
would look like 

Colorado Avalanche 

They don’t add a top-six forward: The Avalanche never replaced Nazem 
Kadri at 2C, but J.T. Compher has had a career year in the role this 
season and has built chemistry with star winger Mikko Rantanen. 
Meanwhile, center options have evaporated from the market, with Bo 
Horvat (Islanders) and Ryan O’Reilly (Maple Leafs) off the board and 
Jonathan Toews set to remain in Chicago. The Avalanche have limited 
trade chips, so this could be a year to avoid any major moves and 
instead rely on injured players to get healthy. Perhaps this prediction 
changes if a center with term becomes available, but for now, my sense 
is the Avalanche look more at depth additions than splashy ones. — 
Peter Baugh 

J.T. Compher 2C? LTIR usage? A wild-card addition? 

Columbus Blue Jackets 

Vladislav Gavrikov won’t be the only defenseman traded: The Blue 
Jackets’ defense remains a muddled mess, and this season has provided 
no real clarity. Help is on the way. The Blue Jackets (and others) are 
quite optimistic about their prospects, but they need a bridge to those 
players. Maybe David Jiricek can help them in 2023-24, but the others 
will take at least a year longer. The Blue Jackets do have plenty of 
bodies back there, though, including a plethora of right-shot, right-side 
players. Adam Boqvist, Jake Bean, Andrew Peeke and Nick Blankenburg 
would all be in a battle for the right side of the second pair next season. 
Don’t be surprised if general manager Jarko Kekalainen thins the herd at 
the deadline. — Aaron Portzline 

Dallas Stars 

They trade for Patrick Kane: Under general manager Jim Nill, the Stars 
aren’t known for splashy trade deadline moves, but landing a player (and 
name) of Kane’s caliber would qualify. The Stars are not willing to part 
with premium draft picks or prospects, but Kane’s situation is unique 
because of his no-movement clause. Chicago doesn’t have as much 
leverage as a team usually would with that sort of talent. That opens 
things up for acquiring him for cheaper and could allow the Stars to be 
players. It all comes down to what Kane’s wishlist looks like. — Saad 
Yousuf 

Detroit Red Wings 

The Red Wings … buy?: This would have been almost unthinkable just a 
month ago, but with a huge post-All-Star-break surge, the Red Wings are 
right in the thick of a playoff race and no longer look like deadline sellers. 
In fact, could they buy? Don’t expect Detroit to go nuts or for rentals on a 
team that still may or may not make the playoffs, but it’s been a long time 
since the Red Wings were in this position, and getting to the postseason 
would mean a lot to both their players and fans. It probably won’t be a 
huge splash, but if Detroit can make a move to bolster their playoff push, 
it would add to the momentum. — Max Bultman 

Seemingly out of nowhere, the Red Wings are in a playoff spot — and 
maybe the hottest team in hockey since the All-Star break. 

Edmonton Oilers 

They trade for Patrick Kane: The Oilers would love to add Erik Karlsson, 
but they believe that trade will be too complex to pull off right now. So 
how about Patrick Kane? He’d be much easier to acquire as a rental, and 
with more salary retention. The Oilers have been interested in Kane 
since before the season. They have visions of using him next to the 
NHL’s top two scorers, Connor McDavid and Leon Draisaitl. Talk about a 
high-event line. Kane has a full no-movement clause, so whether he 
becomes an Oiler is his choice. But Edmonton exec and former longtime 
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teammate Duncan Keith just might have a say in the matter, too. — 
Daniel Nugent-Bowman 

Patrick Kane? Erik Karlsson? 15 Oilers targets ahead of the NHL trade 
deadline 

Florida Panthers 

Their big move just happened: It took guts for the Panthers to hold out 
Anthony Duclair as long as they did, even though he was recovering from 
an Achilles injury. They waited long enough, though, to be able to fit him 
under the cap without trading away another significant piece. Now the 
31-goal scorer is back on the top line, and a surging team has added a 
legitimate top-six piece. — Sean Gentille 

Los Angeles Kings 

They’ll get a goalie: Much of the trade chatter floating around the Kings 
has been about their pursuit of a left-shot defenseman. Talks with 
Arizona about Jakob Chychrun haven’t produced an agreement on a 
swap. Others are available. Getting one would be a big move, but it’s 
been long-rumored. Trading for a goalie, on the other hand, is bold, given 
they’ve made the push for a Pacific Division title with Pheonix Copley. 
While Copley gave them stability in net when they desperately needed it, 
the 31-year-old doesn’t steal games. Maybe this balanced club doesn’t 
need that in a wide-open Western Conference, but a move for someone 
with that kind of potential in a playoff series would be a bold strike for 
general manager Rob Blake. — Eric Stephens 

Minnesota Wild 

Matt Dumba won’t be traded: Of course he won’t. It’ll be his last stand. 
And quite frankly, Dumba shouldn’t be. If he’s not getting the Wild back 
something of substance, they can’t afford to discard the player with the 
most five-on-five minutes on the team and somebody currently playing 
his best hockey of the season. Sure there will always be a few “Oh crap” 
Dumba moments in games, but he’s their most competitive, energetic 
defenseman, and with Jonas Brodin banged up, one would think dealing 
Dumba is nonsensical at this point. — Michael Russo 

Montreal Canadiens 

They hang on to Joel Edmundson: The reality is the Canadiens will be 
forced into being decidedly unbold ahead of the deadline, and perhaps 
keeping Joel Edmundson won’t be seen as being bold, but his injury 
status has severely depressed the market for him and the Canadiens feel 
no pressure to trade him with another year left on his contract. So 
chances are good he stays and the Canadiens look to move him at next 
season’s deadline. — Arpon Basu 

Nashville Predators 

They trade two core players: It’s been so long since David Poile did 
anything but buy at the deadline, a pivot to selling is a bold projection in 
itself. But with Ryan Johansen lost for the season and this team in no 
shape to make a run, it could and should happen. The two players most 
likely to be moved are Mattias Ekholm and Nino Niederreiter. Nino may 
be new, but he’s also been a solid top-six producer all season. — Joe 
Rexrode 

New Jersey Devils 

They whiff on Timo Meier but get another impact forward: The Devils are 
the favorite in the Meier race, but what if that doesn’t happen? That’s 
bold, right? I’m predicting that another team ups its offer — maybe the 
Hurricanes or a team outside the contender conversation, like St. Louis 
or Detroit — and New Jersey has to look elsewhere for help up front. 
Maybe Adam Henrique or Brock Boeser instead? — Shayna Goldman 

New York Islanders 

They do nothing (again): The Islanders are in the thick of a playoff race 
and could still go either direction. They have a lack of assets to dangle if 
they want to add to the group, particularly after the Bo Horvat trade. They 
also don’t have many pending unrestricted free agents. Scott Mayfield 

and Zach Parise are both too valuable if the team wants to stay in the 
race, and there might not be much of a market for goalie Semyon 
Varlamov, who has a 16-team no-trade list anyway. They made a big 
move already, of course, but for the second straight season, the 
Islanders could have a very quiet deadline day. — Kevin Kurz 

New York Rangers 

They trade for Patrick Kane: Is it still bold to say that? Probably not. But it 
will take some guts to rework the edges of the roster to make part of 
Kane’s $10.5 million cap hit fit, and then there’s the question of whether 
adding Kane gives the Rangers too many high-end skill guys and not 
enough glue guys. Whatever. Kane wants to come to New York and has 
pretty much since we this was one of our preseason bold predictions, so 
general manager Chris Drury will find a way. — Arthur Staple 

Ottawa Senators 

They trade Jakob Chychrun: I know you’ve been sick of hearing about 
the Senators’ never-ending search for a top-four defenseman. But at 
some point, it has to happen. And trading of Nikita Zaitsev was done to 
clear out some cap space for this team, so let’s get super bold and say 
Ottawa is the team that lands Chychrun. I think it’s going to cost them a 
first-round pick, a top prospect and another high-end piece. It just feels 
like the Senators are going to make an aggressive move here, and I say 
they try swinging for the fences. It would certainly be a bold move for a 
team that is not currently in a playoff spot and still has a significant uphill 
battle to get there. — Ian Mendes 

Philadelphia Flyers 

James van Riemsdyk gets moved for a third-round pick: It’s not exactly a 
bold prediction in the classic sense, but I’m not expecting the Flyers to 
make any particularly bold moves at the deadline, beyond selling off their 
expiring contracts (my guess is the bold moves will come in the 
offseason). So let’s guess exactly what van Riemsdyk will bring back. I’m 
going to wager that his $7 million cap hit will keep the Flyers from 
bringing back a second-round pick (which his production would warrant) 
but they’re able to nab a third from some team looking for a secondary-
scoring boost. Not quite a dramatic infusion of draft assets, but it’d be 
better than trading away a first-round pick to jettison him, as they would 
have had to do last summer. — Charlie O’Connor 

James van Riemsdyk is the Flyers' top "rental" trade chip heading into 
the March 3 deadline. 

But just how much of a return should fans expect that he'll bring back? 

Pittsburgh Penguins 

They trade Brian Dumoulin: General manager Ron Hextall doesn’t want 
to punt on the season. But with the Penguins fighting for a playoff spot 
and struggling, he’ll at least consider “selling” Dumoulin, an impending 
unrestricted free agent who could help a Cup contender as a depth 
defenseman and top penalty killer. Dumoulin could command a mid- to 
low-round pick for a GM who loves stockpiling draft selections. — Rob 
Rossi 

San Jose Sharks 

The Sharks and Oilers find a way: The Oilers are the only team that has 
been linked to Erik Karlsson repeatedly this season. The belief here is 
there is a path to a deal and a willingness to do one from all parties 
involved, but how much money the Sharks will retain is the main hurdle. 
Both sides might need to get really creative, but Karlsson with Connor 
McDavid and Co., could alter the balance of power in the West. — Corey 
Masisak 

Seattle Kraken 

They play spoiler to division opponents: There hasn’t been too much 
smoke about what the Kraken could do at the deadline, so it’s tough to 
be bold here. No approach seems entirely surprising, because 
management will probably be measured with whatever they do. Maybe 
the bold take is that they play spoiler and get in the Golden Knights’ way, 
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preventing them from making a splashy addition so they can better take 
advantage of their division. — Shayna Goldman 

St. Louis Blues 

They trade two first-round picks for Timo Meier: Whatever you want to 
call it, the Blues are rebuilding. General manager Doug Armstrong 
acknowledges that, but he wants the process to go as swiftly as it did in 
L.A. — not New Jersey and Detroit. One approach to speed it up, he’s 
said, is bringing in a player in the 24- to 26-year-old age range who fits in 
with the core. Enter San Jose’s Timo Meier. The cost would be a couple 
of first-round picks and perhaps a top prospect, not to mention an 
expensive, long-term contract for Meier. But the Blues have reached out 
to the Sharks, and they do have the compensation available. — Jeremy 
Rutherford 

Are the Blues and Timo Meier a trade match? Breaking down the 
franchise fit, asset cost and more. 

Tampa Bay Lightning 

They trade for Sam Lafferty: The Lightning, per usual, don’t have much 
cap space. They don’t have the first-round picks to dangle for someone 
like Blake Coleman or Brandon Hagel, as they have in previous years. 
But Lafferty is the kind of player who fits the mold of what they need — 
and has one more year on his contract at $1.15 million. What makes it 
bold is they’d move a rostered player to make it work, potentially former 
first-rounder Cal Foote. — Joe Smith 

Toronto Maple Leafs 

The Leafs trade for another defenseman: OK, fine: It’s not bold at all! But 
it is necessary. The Leafs don’t have Jake Muzzin around anymore, 
which leaves them without one of their go-to guys for checking top lines 
and playing difficult minutes in the playoffs. Ideally, they would add 
someone capable of handling Muzzin’s old (and very challenging) 
minutes. If not, it’s likely they at least add someone with more heft and 
physicality for playoff hockey. — Jonas Siegel 

What’s next for Kyle Dubas and the Leafs? 

Plus, O’Reilly stickwork, Matt Murray insurance (or not), Tavares to the 
wing. 

Vancouver Canucks 

They don’t trade any more notable players with term: Luke Schenn is an 
obvious candidate to get dealt as an unrestricted free agent. Beyond that, 
there has been a lot of speculation around names like Brock Boeser, 
Tyler Myers, J.T. Miller, Conor Garland and Thatcher Demko, who all 
have contracts beyond this season. It can be difficult to move non-rentals 
at the trade deadline, so our guess is that the Canucks will have to do 
most of that work in the summer. — Harman Dayal 

Vegas Golden Knights 

They don’t trade for Patrick Kane: When Mark Stone was placed on long-
term injured reserve, opening plenty of cap space for the Golden Knights 
to add at the trade deadline, many looked directly at Kane. In The 
Athletic’s latest season predictions poll, Vegas was the second-favorite 
for Kane’s landing spot behind only Chicago, but I just don’t see the fit. 
Yes, the Golden Knights could use a top-nine winger, but Kane’s 200-
foot game (or lack thereof) doesn’t match coach Bruce Cassidy’s system. 
Trading more future assets for a rental who I don’t think puts Vegas over 
the top wouldn’t make sense. Signing a 34-year-old player on the decline 
to a long extension would make even less. I don’t think Kane ends up in 
Vegas. — Jesse Granger 

Washington Capitals 

They part with a prized prospect: You could say the Caps already made 
a bold move by dealing veterans Dmitry Orlov and Garnet Hathaway to 
Boston an hour before a “must win” game over the last-place Ducks, 
which they lost 4-2. But my sense is that general manager Brian 
MacLellan is just getting started. To me, the next potential bold move 

might involve parting with former first-rounders Connor McMichael and/or 
Hendrix Lapierre, the Nos. 2 and 3 prospects in Washington’s pool, per 
colleague Scott Wheeler. Yes, the Caps are trying to get younger. But 
they’re also trying to kickstart an aggressive roster retool, which means 
adding NHL-proven players to the Alex Ovechkin-led roster — not those 
who still require on-the-job training. — Tarik El-Bashir 

Winnipeg Jets 

Winnipeg will add an impact forward no one thought was available: I 
struggled with this one. My initial draw is to say the Jets add a big, mid-
20s second-line forward with term on his contract. That’s a clear need; 
I’m not sure it constitutes “bold.” Logan Stanley and the Rangers’ fifth-
round pick for James Van Riemsdyk, who immediately signs an 
extension? Ville Heinola and a 2024 third-round pick for Josh Anderson? 
If we’re talking about a player no one thinks is available, though: How 
about Christian Dvorak? — Murat Ates 
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New Year’s resolutions fail? Eight diet and workout reboot tips from an 
NHL strength and conditioning coach 

 

Fluto Shinzawa 

6-8 minutes 25/02/2023 

 

Dry January is a memory. The loaded nachos and wings of the Super 
Bowl party were consumed, as were the cream-filled chocolate bonbons 
on Valentine’s Day. 

By now, New Year’s resolutions centered on health and wellness are 
likely to have encountered resistance. Bill Burniston has a theory. 

“I think people fail to create their ‘why,’” said Burniston, the Carolina 
Hurricanes’ strength and conditioning coach. “We need to figure out 
exactly why we’re doing it. That ‘why’ has got to be big enough. I think 
that’s where we fall short.” 

Meanwhile, Burniston’s charges have not slipped when it comes to 
personal health. Perhaps because the Hurricanes’ ‘why’ is clearly 
defined.  

Winning the Stanley Cup is one of the five organizational principles 
Burniston cites, with the number correlating to a Category 5 hurricane: 
care, consistency, compete, culture and championship. Burniston sees 
the Hurricanes work toward their goal daily, from star defenseman Brent 
Burns to 52-year-old coach Rod Brind’Amour. 

“That’s a guy that’s in the gym every day. I’m certainly not telling him 
what he needs to do,” Burniston said of Brind’Amour. “He’s in great 
shape, and he works at it. That’s where the consistency comes in. 
There’s not a guy in our locker room more consistent than Rod 
Brind’Amour. The guy doesn’t miss a workout.” 

Because of his work, we asked Burniston for his advice on how us 
mortals can get back on track with the goals we set in January. He had 
an eight-point plan. 

1. Define your objective 

“Why are you doing it?” Burniston asked. “Why do you feel you need to 
exercise? Is it because aesthetically, you want to look better? Is it 
because you want longevity? Is there a health reason that’s making you 
start? Once you find that ‘why,’ I think that’s probably the most important 
thing.” 
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2. Be patient and consistent with eating and exercise habits 

“We live in a society where you have instant everything,” Burniston said. 
“You have instant popcorn, instant email, instant messaging, instant 
oatmeal. Everything you want comes right at you. But you have to work 
at certain things. Health is something you have to work at. It’s not just a 
once-in-a-while thing. You have to be consistent over and over and over 
with it.” 

3. Start small 

Burniston noted that the Hurricanes’ nutrition and exercise routines are 
just that: routine. They are not sprinting from 0 to 60 when it comes to 
achieving NHL-level fitness. They are following year-round lifestyles. 

Where normal people get into trouble, in comparison, is going full gas in 
January. Such a pace is not sustainable. 

“If you haven’t been in the gym for X amount of years, if you haven’t been 
working out in X amount of years, don’t try and do it seven days a week,” 
Burniston said. 

Acquaintances regularly request that Burniston write them training 
programs. He does not always consent. Instead, he asks them to start a 
routine. If they can go to the gym for 10 days straight and ride the bike, 
then he’ll devise a program. 

“Everybody thinks the program is what’s going to drive them,” Burniston 
said. “That’s not true. It’s got to be an internal drive. The program isn’t 
going to help you. Everybody can get on a stationary bike for 20 minutes. 
It’s your habits that are the most important thing. That’s why you’ve got to 
start small when you start a training program or New Year’s resolution. 
Start small and build on that.” 

4. Think about food as fuel 

On game day at home, the Hurricanes start with breakfast. After the 
morning skate, they’ll have a pregame meal with an emphasis on 
carbohydrates. Before the game, they’ll eat a snack.  

Once the game begins, food is available between periods for short-term 
energy boosts. After games, recovery shakes will be waiting for the 
players at their stalls. Following postgame workouts and showers, 
players eat team-prepared dinners at PNC Arena. 

All of those calories are meant to optimize on-ice performance and off-ice 
recovery. The Hurricanes are not eating for entertainment. 

“You have to change your mindset into making it more for fuel than for 
pleasure,” Burniston said. 

5. Practice portion control 

The NHL is known as the “Never Hungry League.” Food is available 
everywhere, from the players’ lounge to the plane to the dressing room. 
Even if they’re burning calories, players have to be mindful about how 
much they’re eating. 

To that end, Burniston emphasizes portion control. He likes to use the 
hand method to measure serving size: the palm for protein, the fist for 
carbohydrates, cupped hands held together for fruits or vegetables, the 
thumb for fat. 

6. Have a training plan 

In the summer, players follow customized programs to prepare for the 
season. Workouts often include 90 minutes of hard, focused work.  

During the season, gym sessions can last as little as 15 minutes. 
Maintenance and injury prevention are prioritized. 

But in each case, players follow programs. The general public should do 
the same. 

“You can’t just go into a gym with no plan,” Burniston said. “You can’t just 
walk in there and say, ‘I’m going to get something done today,’ because 
you’ll be overwhelmed. You’ve got to get a plan and stick to your plan.” 

7. Take time off wisely 

The Hurricanes, like every team, are mandated to take four days off per 
month. Any more is a coaching decision. Brind’Amour is liberal with rest 
days to optimize physical and mental replenishing. 

The same philosophy should apply to the general public when it comes to 
workouts to avoid burnout. But rest should be productive. 

“Are you going to the bar and having a bunch of drinks? Because that’s 
counterproductive,” Burniston said. “But are you going to do some 
meditation? Are you going to do some reading? Are you just going to 
relax? Are you going to allow your body to recover? That’s what the most 
important thing is: What are you going to do with that day off?” 

8. Be mindful about alcohol 

Drinks are empty calories. Also, research is showing that booze disrupts 
recovery.  

“Your heart rate variability changes,” Burniston said. “Your resting heart 
rate changes. It’s really amazing to see what the effect of alcohol has on 
your system. To say that people should certainly avoid it, that’s probably 
the best answer. But there are times when socially, we want to have a 
drink. It needs to be done in moderation for sure.” 
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ESPN / 2023 NHL trade deadline - Grades for every big deal 

 

Greg Wyshynski 

 

The NHL trade deadline (March 3) is still more than three weeks away. 
But big deals are already happening, with the Toronto Maple Leafs 
acquiring center Ryan O'Reilly, the New York Islanders trading for Bo 
Horvat and the New York Rangers bringing in Vladimir Tarasenko. 

We're breaking down and grading all of the biggest moves from now 
through the deadline. 

Feb. 25: Jets acquire Niederreiter from the Predators 

The trade: The Predators trade winger Nino Niederreiter to the Jets for a 
2024 second-round pick. 

Winnipeg Jets: B 

In a vacuum, a second-round draft pick is a reasonable price to pay for 
the services of a reliable 30-year-old forward with another year on his 
contract. But Niederreiter brings a lot more to the table than that. 

The Swiss winger has eclipsed 20 goals six times in his career and is on 
track for a seventh, with 18 goals in 56 games for the Predators. Look up 
"analytics darling" in the hockey glossary, and you might find his photo. 
Niederreiter is a play-driving, shot-generating forward whose teams 
haven't had less than 57% of the shot attempts with him on the ice since 
the 2014-15 season. 

Niederreiter has been an average defensive player at 5-on-5. While he's 
a solid finisher -- his 15 even-strength goals put him in the neighborhood 
of Nikita Kucherov and Matty Beniers -- he has never been an exemplary 
playmaker. He's also not much of a contributor on the power play. 
Despite averaging 2:13 per game with the man advantage, he has only 
five points in 56 games this season. The Jets are 13th (21.9%) in power-
play conversion. They might be left wanting here. 

Niederreiter could slide next to Mark Scheifele and Kyle Connor, or he 
could play down the lineup. He does have the ability to play both wings 
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as well. His $4 million cap hit next season is manageable, but we have to 
knock the grade down a little for the lack of salary retention, given that 
he's signed for 2023-24 as well. 

The Jets were reportedly in the hunt for Timo Meier of the San Jose 
Sharks, a player who would have had a dramatically bigger impact but 
would have cost a lot more than a 2024 second-round pick. (Winnipeg 
traded its 2023 second-round pick to the Washington Capitals in the 
Brenden Dillon trade in 2021.) 

Niederreiter isn't a perfect player -- and sometimes the results don't seem 
to square with the analytics -- but he's a strong addition for a contending 
team. 

Nashville Predators: A- 

The Predators signed Niederreiter to a two-year, $8 million contract last 
summer with the assumption that they'd be a playoff contender. They still 
have an 18% chance of making the cut in the Western Conference, but 
that climb got much steeper recently with the news that center Ryan 
Johansen will miss around three months after leg surgery. 

So kudos to GM David Poile for understanding who the Predators are. 
They're not a true contender. To become one, they need fundamental 
changes to this lineup that can be facilitated only with trade capital. 
Adding a 2024 second-round draft pick for a player who no longer fits into 
their plans -- specifically one signed beyond this season -- is a nice bit of 
business. Nashville is now in possession of eight picks in the 2024 draft -
- one in each of the first, third, fourth, fifth, sixth and seventh rounds and 
two in the second round. 

It's not easy to find a team that's willing to take on the full freight of a $4 
million AAV for two seasons. Poile did so without any salary retention. 
Disappointing season, good pivot for the Preds. 

Feb. 22: Bruins get Orlov, Hathaway from Capitals 

The Washington Capitals traded Dmitry Orlov to the Minnesota Wild for C 
Andrei Svetlakov, retaining 50% of Orlov's salary. The Wild traded Orlov 
to the Boston Bruins for a 2023 fifth-round pick, retaining 25% of his 
salary. The Capitals traded forward Garnet Hathaway and Svetlakov to 
Boston for a first-round pick in the 2023 NHL draft, a second-round pick 
in the 2025 NHL draft, a third-round pick in the 2024 NHL draft and 
forward Craig Smith. 

Boston Bruins: A 

Two words: Let's go. 

The Bruins are challenging the NHL records for wins and points by a 
team in a single season. But as winger Brad Marchand told me this 
week, none of that matters inside their locker room. "If you asked any of 
the guys on this team who owned any of those records, nobody would 
know, because nobody cares. Because it's not about the regular 
season," he said. 

That mindset is at the heart of this trade. The Bruins are a steamroller 
that just got lot more steam. 

Orlov, 31, is a top-pairing defenseman who was averaging 22:43 per 
game in his 11th season with the Capitals. He has 19 points in 43 
games, which is offensive production in line with previous seasons. Orlov 
gives the Bruins that rare combination of physicality and excellent puck-
moving ability, excelling in skating the puck out of his own zone and 
controlling entries into the attacking zone. 

The Bruins had been in the market for a left-shot defenseman who could 
be paired with star Charlie McAvoy, which would allow Matt Grzelcyk to 
drop down the lineup. The heavy speculation was that player was going 
to be Vladislav Gavrikov of the Columbus Blue Jackets, who once again 
have managed to take a solid but unspectacular defenseman and build a 
robust trade market around him as a pending unrestricted free agent. 
When that deal didn't materialize, the speculation turned to the Bruins 
working on something else. Which turned out to be this Capitals trade. 

Patience is a virtue: Orlov is better than Gavrikov. Better offensively, 
around the same level of effectiveness defensively and with a truckload 
more playoff experience. 

Don't sleep on Hathaway, either. The 31-year-old is the kind of 
quintessential bottom-six winger who brings energy and physicality every 
night while pitching in on offense. Jake DeBrusk, David Pastrnak, Nick 
Foligno and Hathaway down the right side is as solid as it gets in the 
East. But pour one out for Craig Smith, whose $3.1 million cap hit had to 
go to make this deal happen, but who leaves a team with eyes on the 
Stanley Cup and goes to one raising the white flag on the season. 

Svetlakov is a center playing for CSKA Moscow in the KHL. The 26-year-
old was a sixth-round pick in 2017 and projects to be a capable bottom-
six forward if he ever makes the jump. 

Giving up a first-round pick for a rental -- or even two them -- is rarely 
advisable. But the Bruins are the best team in hockey. Their window is 
open now. The post-Patrice Bergeron landscape will sort itself out. The 
Big Bad Bruins have gone even bigger. 

P. K. Subban says the Bruins look even better after trading for Dmitry 
Orlov and Garnet Hathaway. 

Washington Capitals: B+ 

First of all, kudos to GM Brian MacLellan for making that most difficult of 
choices for an NHL executive: To trade expiring contracts of reliable 
veterans even though their continued presence could bolster the artifice 
of championship contention. 

Of course, the Capitals do have the luxury of Alex Ovechkin's goal-record 
chase as a reason for fans to keep showing up for games this season, 
even if they're sellers ... 

No matter what happened this season, it was going to be a transitional 
one for Washington. The Capitals had 11 unrestricted free agents before 
trading Orlov and Hathaway; in acquiring Smith, they still have 10 of 
them. That's a significant amount of cap space and roster spots that 
MacLellan can use to reshape the team this summer. 

Now he has two first-round picks in 2023, two third-round picks in 2024 
and two second-round picks in 2025 as additional capital for the Capitals' 
reload; or, if he chooses, to start laying the foundation for a post-
Ovechkin franchise. It's hard to believe that he'll take the latter path, 
given the age and contract status of the rest of his core. But the point is 
that Washington smartly turned two players who wouldn't return in 2023-
24 into solid picks. 

As MacLellan put it: "This trade allows us to acquire draft capital, infuse 
youth and restock our system. While this season has proven challenging 
with injuries to our significant players, we are in a position to use some of 
our current assets to retool our club and build a competitive team moving 
forward." 

Orlov and the Capitals were far apart on terms for the defenseman, who 
turns 32 this July. They didn't want the long-term deal that he wanted. So 
off he goes to the Bruins. 

If there's a criticism to be made about the Capitals' return here, it's that 
they didn't pull Jakub Zboril or Connor Clifton off the Bruins' roster, two 
under-30 players who could have given them a body on a blue line that 
has only John Carlson signed beyond this season. 

But otherwise, it's a smart move on two players no longer in the plans. 
Even if that first-rounder from Boston is going to be, ahem, rather late in 
the round. 

Minnesota Wild: B+ 

If the Arizona Coyotes are the team that acquires contracts with "dead 
cap space" -- as they recently did in picking up Shea Weber's contract 
from Vegas -- the Wild are officially the NHL's Third-Party Trade Broker. 
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The Capitals retained 50% of Orlov's $5.1 million cap hit. The Wild then 
picked up 25% of that, bringing his AAV down to $1.275 million by the 
time the Bruins landed him. 

This was the same play GM Bill Guerin used in helping to facilitate the 
Ryan O'Reilly trade between the St. Louis Blues and Toronto Maple 
Leafs. In that deal, the Wild sent forward Josh Pillar, a 2019 fourth-round 
pick, to Toronto in exchange for the Leafs' 2025 fourth-round pick. In this 
deal, they sent Svetlakov to the Capitals while receiving a 2023 fifth-
round pick. 

Michael Russo of The Athletic notes that the Wild are spending $86,000 
in actual dollars to buy a 2023 fifth-rounder from Boston; they spent 
$74,000 for a 2025 fourth-rounder from Toronto. All in all, more smart 
use of cap space to facilitate two trades for pending unrestricted free 
agents. More teams should take notes. 

Feb. 17: Maple Leafs get O'Reilly and Acciari 

The Toronto Maple Leafs acquire center Ryan O'Reilly, forward Noel 
Acciari and forward Josh Pillar; the St. Louis Blues acquire center Mikhail 
Abramov, forward Adam Gaudette, the Leafs' 2023 first-round pick, the 
Ottawa Senators' 2023 second-round pick and Toronto's second-round 
selection in 2024. The Minnesota Wild acquire Toronto's fourth-round 
pick in 2025. St. Louis retained 50% of O'Reilly's salary while Minnesota 
will retain 50% of his remaining salary before trading him to Toronto. 

Toronto Maple Leafs: B 

Any discussion about this trade begins with those nebulous, 
unmeasurable things called "intangibles." 

The Maple Leafs have been eliminated in the opening round of the 
postseason for six consecutive seasons and haven't won a playoff series 
since 2004. O'Reilly, 32, is four seasons removed from winning the 
Stanley Cup with the Blues and winning the Conn Smythe Trophy as 
playoff MVP in the process. 

They can't win in the playoffs. He walks into their dressing room with a 
Stanley Cup ring, a captain's 'C' and a pedigree most of his new 
teammates are still chasing. 

Intangibles are funny: If the Leafs finally get past the first round, it will be 
due to absorption of O'Reilly's playoff savvy, obviously. If the Leafs go 
out in the first round ... well, not even O'Reilly and his ring of power can 
push Toronto into Round 2! What hope do they have? 

Moving on to things that can be measured, O'Reilly adds some 
interesting dimensions to Toronto's lineup. He's an accomplished 
defensive center, winning the Selke Trophy in 2018-19. The Leafs are 
18th in defensive zone faceoffs (49.2%); O'Reilly wins them 52.5% of the 
time. He kills penalties. He's been used as a shutdown center in the 
playoffs, despite playing on the Blues' top line. His defensive game has 
suffered a bit this season -- as almost everyone's underlying numbers 
have in a lost season in St. Louis -- but Toronto is an environment where 
it can flourish again. 

Offensively, O'Reilly's 19 points in 40 games is uncharacteristically low, 
giving him a 1.5 points per 60 minutes average for a player that hasn't 
been under 2.0 points per 60 since 2010-11. O'Reilly's assists per 60 
minutes (0.6) dropped dramatically from last season (1.5). It's not that 
O'Reilly isn't trying to create; it's that he didn't have a player like David 
Perron to convert those chances after he left for Detroit as a free agent. 
Again, going from the 18th best offensive team in the NHL to the 8th best 
should help. 

Acciari helps the bottom six. The 31-year-old pending UFA forward had 
18 points in 54 games for the Blues, playing 14:35 per game. He has 
played 54 career postseason games. He won't give Toronto much 
offense, but he's a versatile addition to their roster. 

The Leafs gave up a bit to make this trade happen, both in acquiring 
O'Reilly and getting his cap hit down from $7.5 million to $1.875 million 
AAV. Please recall that O'Reilly is likely a rental, with unrestricted free 
agency pending this summer. 

The first-rounder they sent to St. Louis isn't lottery protected, but Toronto 
has a 99.5% chance of making the playoffs, per Money Puck. They gave 
up Ottawa's third-rounder this season, which could end up being like a 
low second-rounder, their own second-rounder in 2024 and a fourth-
rounder in 2025 to the Wild. 

What they didn't give up: Top prospect Matthew Knies, which was a 
concern from the Leafs faithful. They did give up Mikhail Abramov, 21, 
who has put together a promising season in the AHL this season. 
Gaudette, 26, has 34 points in 40 games with the Toronto Marlies, but 
wasn't in the plans. 

Pillar, 21, is an unsigned 2021 fourth-round draft pick by the Wild, skating 
for the WHL Saskatoon Blades. He's a strong skater and an intriguing 
throw-in from St. Louis via Minnesota. 

Overall, it's a considerable price for O'Reilly. But this is the kind of swing 
you'd expect from a general manager without a contract beyond this 
season, which is the spot Kyle Dubas is in. 

The concern here is that O'Reilly is in the kind of decline that a change in 
scenery won't fix. It's understandable if Leafs fans are getting flashbacks 
to the Nick Foligno trade in 2021 -- acquiring a 33-year-old captain for 
draft picks and still not getting out of the first round. It has not been a 
good season for O'Reilly. That's undeniable. 

But if he regains his form, O'Reilly is the kind of player the Leafs need to 
level up. He can round out their top six or give them center depth that 
rivals that of the Boston Bruins and Tampa Bay Lightning. Most of all, 
he's a reinforcement that reinforces the faith that management has in this 
group to finally break through the first round -- and keep it rolling for 
rounds after that. 

St. Louis Blues: A 

The Blues and O'Reilly hadn't had any recent contract negotiations. His 
camp hoped that the March 3 NHL trade deadline might act as a 
pressure point to get GM Doug Armstrong to come back to the 
negotiation table with one last extension offer. Instead, Armstrong 
remained unsentimental about his team captains: He let David Backes 
and Alex Pietrangelo leave as free agents and now O'Reilly is a Leaf. 

(Don't weep for O'Reilly not getting a new deal in St. Louis. With Bo 
Horvat signed by the Islanders and Dylan Larkin still expected to re-up 
with the Red Wings, O'Reilly is the best unrestricted free agent center 
available this summer.) 

This is the second huge trade Armstrong's made this month. For Vladimir 
Tarasenko, 50% of his salary and defenseman Niko Mikkola, the Blues 
picked up Sammy Blais, middling prospect Hunter Skinner, a conditional 
2023 first-rounder and a 2024 fourth-rounder from the Rangers. 

The Blues retained 50% of O'Reilly's salary, too, and again shipped out a 
roster player (Acciari) with him. This time, they picked up a first (2023), a 
second (2024) and a third (2023, from Ottawa). They acquired a prospect 
with upside in Abramov -- he's a playmaker who needs more growth on 
the defensive end -- and a minor leaguer in Gaudette. 

This trade gives the Blues three first-round draft picks in 2023: Their own, 
the lower of the Rangers and Stars, and the Leafs. Considering the 
quality in this draft class, that's a good place to be -- either for the Blues 
to add prospects as they move into their next phase or for Armstrong to 
flip for more immediate help. 

In a league with more than a few teams still determining if they want to 
buy or sell at the NHL trade deadline, you have to respect Armstrong's 
brutal honesty through these trades. 

Minnesota Wild: B+ 

The Wild spent $1.875 million in cap space to pick up a 2024 fourth-
round pick from Toronto, sending Pillar out to make the O'Reilly 
transaction happen. 
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On the surface, that's nothing to pop champagne about. But give GM Bill 
Guerin credit: He had the cap space to keep a share of O'Reilly's salary 
and picked up a draft asset for the trouble. Third-team salary retention 
deals aren't going to produce a blue-chip prospect or a first-round pick. 
This was a nice bit of business from the Wild that other teams would be 
wise to emulate. 

It's just a shame that the Minnesota Wild finally traded for the center 
they've always needed and he was gone in the same night ... 

Feb. 9: Rangers get Tarasenko from Blues 

Rangers acquired forward Tarasenko and defenseman Niko Mikkola from 
the St. Louis Blues in exchange for a conditional first-round pick in the 
2023 draft, a conditional fourth-round pick in the 2024 draft, forward 
Sammy Blais and defenseman Hunter Skinner. 

New York Rangers: A 

In the end, it wasn't Patrick Kane who slides across from Artemi Panarin 
and Mika Zibanejad on the Rangers' top line. Instead, it might be 
someone who can help them even more in their pursuit of the Stanley 
Cup this season. 

Tarasenko's journey out of St. Louis was an unpredictable one. He won 
the Stanley Cup with the Blues in 2018-19, scoring 17 points in 26 
games. But he asked for a trade in the summer of 2021, citing his 
displeasure with how the team handled multiple surgeries on his shoulder 
and a lack of trust in team management because of it. 

Because of those injuries -- Tarasenko played just 34 regular-season 
games from 2019 to '21 -- his trade value was low and the Blues held on 
to him. Then came the Tarasenko-ssance in 2021-22: 34 goals and 48 
assists for 82 points in 75 games. 

His value was high, but the Blues held on to him again. They expected to 
be a playoff team. They needed all the veteran scoring they could muster 
after David Perron left for Detroit as a free agent. 

This season was a regression, not only for the Blues but for Tarasenko. 
He has 29 points in 38 games, including 10 goals, skating to a minus-18. 
He's still a strong top-six winger despite that fall in 5-on-5 production, 
especially when it comes to shot generation and the ability to create 
shots off the rush. A change in scenery and linemates, and maybe those 
numbers trend up. 

I had previously heard Tarasenko was open to waiving his no-trade 
clause for the Rangers, so that this trade happened now isn't surprising. 
It's a good fit. 

New York has some natural playmakers in Panarin and Adam Fox who 
are going to benefit with having someone like Tarasenko who can shoot 
the puck from anywhere (and will). They've basically had a seat open at 
right wing in their top six the entirety of the season that Tarasenko fills. 

Why didn't Patrick Kane fill that hole? That might have been the most 
asked question Thursday when this trade was completed. Kane to the 
Rangers was one of those transactions that felt like it was being conjured 
into existence by fans and the punditry. The Chicago Blackhawks star is 
in the last year of his contract for a rebuilding team; the Rangers needed 
a right wing; and a trade to New York would mean a reunion with 
Panarin, who blossomed into a star playing with Kane in Chicago. 

If not Kane, there was speculation that the Rangers could end up with 
Timo Meier of the San Jose Sharks, a pending restricted free agent who 
is younger (26) than Kane or Tarasenko and has scored 30 goals in 52 
games for the Sharks this season. 

The sense I get is that the cost for Kane and Meier was too high for the 
Rangers, both in what they'd have to give up and in cap implications. 
Tarasenko's cap hit was $3.75 million after the Blues retention. Half of 
Kane's cap hit would have been $5.25 million. Meier's would have been 
$6 million, but the package the Rangers would have had to give up for 
him would have gotten much heavier if the Sharks also gobbled up part 
of his salary. 

The Tarasenko deal gives the Rangers a top-six wing and more flexibility 
to do other things before the trade deadline. The Rangers gave up less 
for Vladimir Tarasenko than they did for Andrew Copp last season. 

Well done, GM Chris Drury. 

Look, Kane on the Rangers would have been intriguing, especially in a 
reunion with Panarin. But whatever injury that has nagged him this 
season is a concern, hurting his offensive production and making him 
basically a non-playable character on defense. Tarasenko's offensive 
decline probably has more to do with the Blues' descent into deadline 
seller than it does his own inefficiencies. 

Mikkola, meanwhile, is a depth acquisition. He's a defensive defenseman 
who has played at a replacement level in 50 games this season, 
averaging 16:39 minutes per game. But replacement level would be an 
improvement for the Rangers' third pairing, as Ben Harpur and Braden 
Schneider have gotten absolutely cratered at 5-on-5 (38.9% expected 
goals). Mikkola slides in for Harpur. 

There's a lot to like about both fits for the Rangers, from the lineup to the 
salary cap to the expiring contracts. But especially because of the cost of 
doing this business. 

St. Louis Blues: C+ 

GM Doug Armstrong has never been one for delusions of grandeur when 
it comes to his roster. If he senses the Blues aren't good enough for 
playoff qualification, he starts burning up the phones to ship players out. 
St. Louis has a 3% chance of making the playoffs, according to 
MoneyPuck. 

Hence, Vladimir Tarasenko is now a Ranger. 

He wasn't going to be a St. Louis Blue after this season anyway. It's hard 
to believe Armstrong had the appetite to give term to a 31-year-old 
winger, especially considering the contentious history between 
Tarasenko and the franchise. 

The Blues wanted a first-rounder and a prospect for Tarasenko. But they 
were trying to work a deal for a pending free agent with full trade 
protection. The market wasn't going to be robust. 

The Rangers' offer checked the Blues' boxes, perhaps as best they could 
be checked. 

The conditional first-rounder will be the lower of the Rangers or the 
Dallas Stars, which the Rangers acquired in the Nils Lundkvist trade. 
Keep in mind that the Dallas pick is a conditional conditional: If the pick is 
a top 10 selection, then it'll transfer over to 2024 as an unprotected first-
round pick. The Stars are currently four points ahead of the Rangers in 
the league-wide standings and have a 98.4% chance of making the 
playoffs. 

The Blues get a 2024 fourth-round pick that becomes a third-round pick if 
the Rangers make the playoffs. That feels like the "tax" for salary 
retention. St. Louis fans will note that Armstrong gave up a 2023 second-
round pick for the Detroit Red Wings to retain 50% of pending UFA 
defenseman Nick Leddy's salary last trade deadline. So that won't sit well 
with them. 

Sammy Blais is a popular former Blues forward whose inclusion in the 
deal is a roster slot swap with Mikkola -- both are pending UFAs. He'll 
throw a check. People will cheer. The Blues reacquiring Blais brings the 
Pavel Buchnevich trade full circle, as the Rangers traded the talented 
winger to St. Louis out of financial concerns for Blais and a second-
rounder in 2021. Unfortunately, the Blues are done in their season series 
against the Calgary Flames, so no Sammy Blais reunion with Milan 
Lucic. 

Which brings us to the impeccably named Hunter Skinner. 

The Blues weren't getting any young player off the Rangers' current 
roster. They weren't getting one of the team's top prospects like forward 
Brennan Othmann, defenseman Zac Jones or winger Will Cuylle. Instead 
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they received a 21-year-old defenseman taken No. 112 overall by the 
Rangers in 2019 who has played for the Jacksonville Icemen of the 
ECHL and the AHL Hartford Wolfpack. 

Is he a prospect? Yes, he is, although not even among the Rangers' top 
three young defensemen. New York's blueline is stacked, so they're 
dealing from a position of strength. Maybe the Blues see something here 
that we don't, because this part of the trade is the most disappointing. 
He's a project that's shown some improvement but needs much more of 
it on the defensive side of the ice. As this point, his ceiling feels like the 
AHL. That's not great. 

But again, Armstrong was not dealing from a position of strength. 
Tarasenko had trade protection. As it turns out, Ryan O'Reilly and Ivan 
Barbashev do not. The Blues could just be getting started for the trade 
deadline. Buckle up ... 

Jan. 30: Canucks deal Horvat to Islanders 

The rumor and speculation is now over regarding Vancouver Canucks 
center Bo Horvat. The New York Islanders have traded forwards Anthony 
Beauvillier and Aatu Raty, along with a conditional first-round pick in the 
2023 draft (top-12 protected), in exchange for Vancouver's now-former 
captain. The Canucks are retaining 25% of Horvat's salary. 

In 49 games played this season, Horvat already has tied a career high in 
goals with 31. He also was named to the Pacific Division roster for the 
2023 NHL All-Star Game this past weekend. His contract expires at the 
end of this season, at which point he'll hit unrestricted free agency. 

How did both GMs do in this swap? Here are our grades: 

New York Islanders: C 

Isles general manager Lou Lamoriello likes to keep things quiet. 
Remember when we heard about the Canucks and Islanders talking 
about J.T. Miller at the draft last summer? And how the Islanders opted 
not to do business with Vancouver partially because we had heard about 
those talks? 

Suffice it to say, the Horvat trade happened with nary a peep about the 
Islanders and Canucks being in conversation. Just the way Lou likes it. 

Lamoriello has never shied away from making a significant deal, no 
matter if his team is challenging for the Stanley Cup or desperately trying 
to bounce over the playoff bubble, like these Islanders. The significance 
of this deal isn't just for the second half of the season but potentially for 
years to come. 

"You have to give something to get something," Lamoriello said Monday. 
"But with the depth we have down the middle, we felt this was something 
that helped our hockey team. Today and tomorrow. This is a 27-year-old 
player." 

In the short term, Horvat immediately bolsters an offense that ranks 25th 
in the NHL at 2.85 goals per game. He has 31 goals in 49 games, after 
scoring 31 goals in 70 games last season. He has 24 power-play goals 
over the past two seasons, which could be a boon to an Islanders unit 
that ranks 31st in the NHL in power-play conversion rate (15.5%). He 
wins 56% of his faceoffs, which will help New York as a middle-of-the-
pack faceoff team (15th overall). 

He is many things that the current Islanders are not. 

But the reason the Islanders gave up what they did to make this move is, 
in theory, for the seasons beyond this one. Horvat told reporters that 
there have been no contract extension talks with the Islanders, saying, 
"We'll see if we can get something done." 

Lamoriello made it no secret that this was a trade made to keep Horvat 
with the Islanders after this season. 

"Whenever you make a transaction like this, you make it for a player that 
has character," he said. "That knows what a team gives up. And certainly 
feels comfortable in the organization he's in. All of that, he'll recognize 
quickly, and hopefully we'll get that done." 

Bringing Horvat back on a long-term deal is the whole ballgame here. 
The Islanders signed Mathew Barzal to an extension through 2030-31. 
He needs another elite forward to play with, either as a linemate or on the 
power play or as an anchor for another scoring line. The Islanders 
believe Horvat is that guy, and they appear willing to pay him the average 
annual salary that'll fall between Anders Lee's $7 million in average 
annual value and Barzal's $9.15 million in AAV. 

It's possible Horvat decides to test the free-agent waters. Heck, it's 
possible Lamoriello understands that, sees the Islanders as something 
less than a playoff team and cuts his losses with a Horvat reflip ahead of 
the March 3 deadline to another contender. It's Lou. Everything's on the 
table. 

(The 25% salary retention could come in really handy if there was a 
second Horvat trade, as the Isles could pick up another 25% of his salary 
to swing the doors open to a number of capped-out contenders looking to 
make a deal.) 

But let's be real: Lamoriello has been doing this for a long, long time -- 
like, since the late 1980s. He is a big trade guy but not a gambler. He is 
making this trade with some confidence that Horvat is playing next to 
Belmont Park for the next several seasons or he isn't making it. 

Barzal, Horvat, Lee, Brock Nelson, Ryan Pulock, Adam Pelech, Noah 
Dobson and, hopefully, Ilya Sorokin (who is an unrestricted free agent in 
2024): That's a good, but not great, core to build around. 

It's possible that in Horvat and Barzal, the Islanders have two outstanding 
supporting players in search of a star to orbit around. It's possible that 
Horvat is peaking and that an eight-year extension's cap hit will look 
mighty different within five years. Adding another player 28 years or older 
(Horvat's 28th birthday is April 5) to this roster doesn't seem ideal. 

As for the return to Vancouver, it was time for the Isles to stop waiting on 
Beauvillier. Raty has been projected by some to be a third-line center; 
and besides, Barzal and Horvat would have two center spots locked 
down if the latter re-signs. The hardest thing to surrender was the draft 
pick, although the Islanders do have some control over when the 
Canucks receive it. It's top-12 lottery protected, but if it ends up being No. 
12 overall in 2023, the Islanders could send it over now rather than risk a 
higher pick in 2024. 

Lamoriello, of course, probably doesn't see the Islanders as a lottery 
team this season or next. He clearly still believes that the Islanders are 
the team that went to the Eastern Conference finals twice in pandemic-
impacted seasons, rather than the one that had a .512 points percentage 
last season and a .529 points percentage this season. And he believes, 
rightly or wrongly, that Bo Horvat is someone who can help the Islanders 
confirm his intuition. 

If nothing else, this closes an odd loop in Lamoriello's trade history. On 
June 30, 2013, the New Jersey Devils acquired goalie Cory Schneider 
from the Canucks for the ninth overall pick in the draft. That pick ended 
up being Horvat, who is now with the same franchise that still employs 
Schneider. Lou always gets his man, eventually. 

Vancouver Canucks: B 

The inkling that the Canucks were going to soon be out of the Bo Horvat 
business came a few weeks ago. President of hockey operations Jim 
Rutherford talked about how his team had a contract offer tabled for the 
captain since last summer but that the math on the net contract had 
significantly changed thanks to Horvat's (conveniently timed) career-high 
goal-scoring season. Even if they wanted to up their ante for Horvat, the 
franchise's decision to hand out new deals to forwards J.T. Miller and 
Brock Boeser made that economically unfeasible. 

Horvat was a pending unrestricted free agent, and his team wasn't going 
to bring him back -- and the rest of the NHL knew this. 

That established, the Canucks acquired a top-six NHL forward, a top-five 
prospect in a team's system and a first-round pick that is lottery protected 
in 2023 (for obvious reasons) but not for 2024. On paper, that's the kind 
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of return one expects for a center with Horvat's numbers, age and 
situation. For example, Claude Giroux went for Owen Tippett as well as 
first- and third-round picks at the previous trade deadline, and Giroux is 
eight years older than Horvat. 

But trades aren't made in a vacuum. There are names attached to those 
categories. Beauvillier is a bit of a diminished prospect at this point in his 
career. After a breakout campaign in the pandemic-shortened 2020-21 
season (1.2 goals per 60 minutes), he regressed last season, and he 
hasn't played out of that funk in 2022-23, during which he has just 20 
points in 49 games. Beauvillier is 25 years old and under contract 
through the 2023-24 season at a manageable $4.15 million annual cap 
hit, even if it's now a bit high for his production level. 

At best, the Canucks have acquired a winger who needed a change in 
scenery to recapture his game. At worst, this is who Beauvillier is going 
to be: a winger who shows flashes of upside but never consistency -- 
unless we're talking about being a defensive liability, for which he has 
unfortunately been very consistent in his career. Still, he is a player the 
Canucks could move along in another transaction. He has some value. 

Raty, 20, had two goals in 12 games with the Islanders this season. 
Selected at No. 52 in the 2021 draft, he was considered among the top 
five prospects in the Islanders' system, which tells you more about the 
Islanders' system than it does Raty. He has good ice vision, and he 
showed offensive flash playing in SM-liiga in 2021-22, putting up point-
per-game numbers. He has yet to show that in North America, but again, 
Raty is 20 years old with a dozen NHL games to his credit. It all adds up 
to an intriguing prospect acquired in a package for a player who was 
leaving anyway. 

The Canucks retained 25% of Horvat's cap hit. That's a bit surprising but 
necessary to make this particular deal work. 

The reason this trade is a solid B for the Canucks is that they are, for lack 
of a better term, fading the Islanders. The first-round pick is lottery 
protected for this draft. Assuming the Horvat trade doesn't turn this 
season around -- and New York currently has a 12% chance of qualifying 
for the playoffs -- that first-rounder could kick over to 2024, should the 
Islanders choose. Islanders GM Lamoriello is wagering Horvat signs long 
term and that the roster he has built is one that's going to be a contender. 
The Canucks are wagering the Isles won't make the playoffs and that the 
struggles with this roster will continue in 2023-24. Which bet are you 
backing? 
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Sportsnet.ca / Flames' Zadorov shoulders blame as Calgary gets 
exposed defensively vs. Avalanche 

 

Eric Francis | @EricFrancis 

February 26, 2023, 2:40 AM 

 

DENVER - There’s no hiding the fact goaltending has been the biggest 
reason the Calgary Flames are losing ground in the playoff race almost 
nightly. 

Since the All-Star break, the club’s duo has a league-worst save 
percentage of .847. 

The only numbers uglier revolve around the seven times Jacob 
Markstrom has failed to stop the first shot on goal. 

On Saturday, he allowed the first two in. 

Game over. 

But while the narrative seems pretty cut and dried on a 4-1 loss to the 
Avalanche, there’s a reality that is far too often ignored: 

The defence in front of him has struggled. 

Someone finally stood up and said so. 

“I take responsibility – that loss was on me,” said former Avs rearguard 
Nikita Zadorov, capping a horrid evening of missteps and missed 
assignments. 

“I was on the ice for three goals against. 

“Unacceptable. 

“First goal, bad positioning, second goal I should have blocked it. And the 
third goal I just got walked. 

“So, definitely the worst timing to get worst game of your career.” 

Walked is putting it politely, as his Junior C attempt at trying to stop 
Denis Malgin coming over the blue line made the Avs depth winger look 
like Pave Bure. 

It’s an issue no one could have foreseen at the beginning of the year, 
when some wondered aloud if the Flames had one of the best defensive 
groups in the NHL. 

Not so, compounding the goaltenders’ crisis in confidence into the team’s 
story of the year. 

“Our defence got beat 1-on-1 a lot,” started Darryl Sutter. "Four goals 
against, including not getting pucks out and killing penalties.” 

Sure, Markstrom needs to find a way to mix in another save or two in an 
opening stretch in which he allowed three goals on ten shots. 

But you’d be hard pressed to blame him on any on this night, starting 
with the first one in which Nathan MacKinnon was allowed to walk in 
unscathed to beat him cleanly from 15 feet out. 

The second bounced in through traffic, as did the third, setting the stage 
for Malgin to walk in alone with a roof job that had to surprise even 
Malgin. 

“It’s easy to look at first shot and second shot and third shot and all that,” 
said Markstrom, when asked point blank about his struggle to make the 
first save in seven of his 39 starts. 

“Obviously, it’s frustrating.  

“You want to get a shot from the outside. There’s no warm-up shots in 
games.  

“It’s up to me to be ready when there is a scoring opportunity.  

“I need to come up with some saves to keep the guys in the game.”  

Until he does, and until his teammates stop disintegrating in front of him, 
this team will continue fading away from a playoff spot that may already 
be too far out of reach. 

“I think they scored on the opportunities that were probably classed as 
Grade-As,” said Sutter, accurately, when asked about Markstrom’s play. 

“It's not on anybody.  

“We played the Stanley Cup champion, you can't have one or two guys 
off. 

“So, I wouldn't blame it on any individual.” 

Indeed, collectively, this team is on the ropes. 

No trade is going to change that. 

Sutter-coached clubs are generally sound defensively. 

This one is not – not even close, as Zadorov highlighted with a horrific 
evening that stood out long before he threw himself on the sword. 
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Give credit to the Avs, as they’d returned home from a Friday game in 
Winnipeg in the wee hours of the morning, before reminding everyone 
they’re the defending champs. 

“Obviously, they had a pretty good first period against us,” said Sutter of 
the 2-0 deficit that grew by a goal early in the second.  

“And then we win a faceoff, but don't get it out, and then we have to take 
a slashing penalty. Their power play makes it 3-0. 

A Milan Lucic knockout punch delivered to Kurtis MacDermid late in the 
second gave the Flames some life, as Tyler Toffoli scored on the power 
play shortly thereafter. 

But two goal leads – for either team – have proven to be a problem for 
the Flames entering the third.    

“They came out and scored on their first couple of shots... it’s tough to 
recover after that,” said Nazem Kadri. 

“Great fight by Looch, trying to get the guys going. I thought we showed 
some pushback but at the end of the day, it just wasn’t enough.”  

Nothing seems to be these days, which could very well be the theme 
next week, as the Flames host Boston and Toronto before Friday’s swap 
deadline. 

No, they won’t be trading for a goalie. 

But you can bet the thought has crossed a few minds of late. 

NOTE: Kadri’s popularity in Colorado was on full display when a 90-
second video tribute in the first period had most fans standing from the 
outset, prompting an emotional series of chest thumps from the Stanley 
Cup ring holder as thanks. 

“It’s amazing, just very classy,” said Kadri, who was instrumental in the 
Avs championship run last spring. 

“It was hard not to get emotional. 

“Obviously had some great years here, and the city and the fans just 
continue to support me, and that meant a lot to me.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / Even in highlight reel loss to Bruins, Canucks making 
progress in playing with structure 

 

Iain MacIntyre | @imacSportsnet 

February 26, 2023, 1:39 AM 

 

VANCOUVER – Quinn Hughes was trying to play centre field like Mike 
Trout, but it’s tough to back up fully when you’ve got to watch for Patrice 
Bergeron or Brad Marchand coming through the neutral zone. 

So when the puck sailed over Hughes’ head and slid into the open net 
behind him off the stick of Boston Bruin goalie Linus Ullmark, 180 feet 
away, the Vancouver Canucks became a trivia answer. They’ll be on 
YouTube forever after Ullmark became just the 13th goalie in National 
Hockey League history to score a goal -- the clincher in a 3-1 win for the 
Bruins at Rogers Arena on Saturday night. 

“Even if I lifted my stick up over my head, I probably wouldn’t have got it,” 
Hughes said. “You’re trying to play centrefield with the empty net, but you 
also just can’t go back and play goalie because what if Marchand or 
Bergeron get it? You have to gap up. He made a great shot.” 

Ullmark’s goal – after making 26 saves – and his pure joy at the 
achievement, skating along the Bruins’ bench to high-five teammates like 
goal-scorers do, was memorable. 

“It’s one of the dreams I always had that I wanted to score a goal and 
now I had the opportunity,” Ullmark, the 29-year-old Swede who is having 
a Vezina Trophy-calibre season behind one of the best regular-season 
teams in years, told reporters. “As soon as I shot, I saw three guys 
jumping towards me, and I had no idea where it was. I didn’t see 
anything. Guys are starting to look up ice and then I see it going towards 
the net and the rest is history.” 

Yes, it is. More Bruins’ history at the expense of the Canucks. They’re 
never going to let Vancouver forget who won the 2011 Stanley Cup Final. 

This is how most people will remember Saturday’s game, Ullmark 
collecting the tip-in from Canuck Brock Boeser, loading his forehand and 
measuring his shot, then jumping up and down like a kid when he scored. 

But it’s not going to be how Rick Tocchet remembers it. 

Just a month into his tenure, he saw how far the Canucks have come in 
the new coach’s first 13 games – that a Vancouver team that is 27th in 
the standings, 31st in goals against and 45 points behind the league 
leaders, could hang tough against a Boston team that has lost in 
regulation only eight times in 58 games. 

And it wasn’t just the staying close part; before Bruce Boudreau was 
fired, the Canucks’ offence allowed them to compete some nights with 
the best teams in the NHL. But it was the way the Canucks stayed close 
in a low-scoring game, playing with structure and discipline and a five-
man defence corps that included two guys just up from the minors 
(Christian Wolanin and Guillaume Brisebois) and another (Kyle 
Burroughs) who has been healthy-scratched 34 times. And, of course, 
doing it in front of a 21-year-old, sixth-round pick (Arturs Silovs) who was 
the fourth-string goalie in the organization when the season began. 

Tocchet, who has blasted his new team with honesty after several games 
this season, looked more pleased after Saturday’s loss than he has been 
after a couple of his initial victories. 

“I was proud of the guys tonight,” he said. “We had five D right from the 
start. That’s a Stanley Cup-winning-type of team (we were playing). I 
thought we hung in there. Some of our top guys were a little tired; they’ve 
been logging a lot of ice time. But we hung in there. A 2-1 hockey game 
with a minute left (and) we almost make a play to tie it. All positives today 
for me. 

“Yeah, I’m really proud of this team. I’m telling you, on the bench some 
guys were tired, we had five D, and we stuck with the system and the 
mindset. And that goes a long way. I’m very encouraged.” 

The Canucks were down to five defenceman because Ethan Bear, 
Hughes’ top-pairing partner, left the game early in the first period after 
being hit in the mouth by a Matt Grezelcyk shot that deflected into him. 

“You feel for the guy first of all because, like, it’s tough when you get hit 
in the face like that,” Hughes said. “It’s not pretty. But then you kind of 
regroup and figure out what you’re going to do for the rest of the game. I 
think I played with all four guys, and as far as the D went, I don’t think we 
could have played better. That was the best team in the league and you 
could see it.  

“You shouldn’t be happy with a loss and you can only pat yourself on the 
back so much because, at the end of the day, we still lost the game. But 
we were right there, 2-1 with an empty net. One even-strength goal 
(against). You haven’t seen that from us earlier in the year.” 

Not counting Ullmark’s dream shot, the Canucks have allowed only two 
goals in three of their last four games. They had been that thrifty only 
three times in their previous 21 games. 

Shots were 35-27 for the Bruins, but 20-17 for the Canucks after Boston 
got goals two minutes apart late in the first period from Hampus 
Lindholm, on the power play, and Marchand. 
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Boeser scored for the Canucks at 7:24 of the third period, swiping in the 
rebound from Conor Garland’s shot off the side of the net after J.T. Miller 
hurried Bruin defenceman Derek Forbort into a turnover. 

“With all due respect to (the Bruins), I’m sure they’ve had enough 
pumping their tires this year,” Miller said, inadvertently channelling 
Roberto Luongo and Tim Thomas from the 2011 final. “Our records are a 
lot different, but we played really well today. After the first, I think we 
outplayed them. We’re starting to get an identity as a hard-work, no-quit 
team. If we have that in our blood, we’re going to be hard to handle for a 
lot of teams.” 

The Canucks keep losing defencemen while adding forwards. They 
acquired winger and former ninth-overall pick Vitali Kravtsov from the 
New York Rangers earlier Saturday for the bargain price of minor-league 
prospect Will Lockwood and a seventh-round draft pick. 

Tocchet offered no injury report on Bear post-game. Defencemen Oliver 
Ekman-Larsson and Travis Dermott recently went on the injured list and 
veteran blue-liner Luke Schenn has been withdrawn from the lineup as 
the Canucks protect their asset ahead of next Friday’s trade deadline. 

The Canucks visit the Dallas Stars on Monday. 

“Everybody’s got to be ready, everybody’s got to pick up the slack,” 
Burroughs said after logging 23:37 of ice time, nearly twice his average 
under Tocchet. “I thought we did a pretty good job as a unit, playing the 
right way.” 

But there was no defence against Ullmark’s empty-netter. 

“Ultimately, it doesn’t matter,” Burroughs said. “But it does sting a little 
bit. You don’t want to be on the highlight reel.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / What the Canucks get in Kravtsov, Jets get in Niederreiter 

 

Jason Bukala and Rory Boylen 

February 26, 2023, 1:18 AM 

 

Less than a week until the trade deadline and two more Canadian teams 
were active on the market. 

On Saturday, the Winnipeg Jets made a move to add 20-plus goal man 
with size Nino Niederreiter, the fifth overall pick in the 2010 draft. He 
immediately becomes a winger who could be deployed on the top line, or 
potentially a little further down the lineup to help spread out the offence. 
But by surrendering only a second-round pick in 2024, the Jets still have 
ample assets and cap space available to make another notable splash 
before Friday's deadline. 

Meantime, the Vancouver Canucks were busy again, buying into the 
potential of 23-year-old Vitali Kravtsov, the ninth overall pick of the draft 
just five years ago. A pending RFA, Kravtsov was in need of a fresh start 
after bouncing back and forth between the Rangers and Russia the past 
couple of years, but will the Canucks help him reach his potential? 

And what is that potential today? 

For more on what the Jets get in Niederrieter, and the Canucks get in 
Kravtsov, we turn to our scout, Jason Bukala. 

SCOUT'S ANALYSIS 

To Vancouver: Vitali Kravtsov 

To NY Rangers: Will Lockwood, 2026 seventh-round pick 

Note: Lockwood has spent the majority of his career at the minor league 
level. He adds some depth to the Rangers minor league system and is a 
pending RFA this summer. 

Once Upon a time 

As I prepared for the 2018 entry draft, I personally tracked Vitali Kravtsov 
in Europe. He was playing in the Chelyabinsk system, mostly at the VHL 
(second division) and KHL levels. 

There were nights he skated less than 10 minutes at the KHL level, but it 
was clear he had upside in a variety of categories. 

He had size (6-foot-3, 180 pounds), moved well, displayed a sound 
understanding of how to position himself defensively, a quick release in 
scoring areas, and some power in the trenches along the boards. 

Kravtsov scored four goals and three assists in the regular season 
playing for Traktor Chelyabinsk, but took his game to an entire new level 
in playoffs, scoring six goals and five assists. It was then that he solidified 
himself as a top 15, and more likely top 10, pick for the draft. 

At worst I projected him as a middle-six NHL forward who would provide 
a second layer of scoring. At best I believed he could contribute on the 
second line and have an impact on the power play. I felt he was more of 
a two-way forward than he was pure offence. 

Start, Stop, Start 

By now, we all know Kravtsov’s development has not been a smooth 
ride. He’s bounced between the NHL, AHL, NHL, KHL, and back to the 
NHL since (2018). There are a variety of reasons why his journey has 
been disjointed to date. This isn’t the time, or space, to overanalyze 
those reasons. 

Bottom Line 

It’s time to eliminate all of the previous noise around Kravtsov’s impact 
within the Rangers system. He needs a fresh start and he’s getting one in 
Vancouver. He has to wipe his mind clean of any distractions from the 
past and get dialed in for this new challenge with the Canucks. 

Summary Conclusion 

• This deal is good for both the Rangers and Canucks. 

• The Canucks get a chance to develop a former first-round pick who is 
still only 23 years young. 

• The Rangers relieve themselves of some cap dollars as they try to 
make other trades before the March 3 deadline. 

• Kravtsov is a pending RFA this summer. He is due a qualifying offer of 
$840,000. 

To Winnipeg: Nino Niederreiter 

To Nashville: Second-round pick in 2024 

The Jets add to their top-nine forward group with Niederreiter. The 
veteran forward adds more size (6-foot-2, 218 pounds) and another layer 
of scoring to the Jets lineup. He’s a solid skater who also plays a heavy 
game along the wall and around the crease. He will finish his hits 
regularly, and work to push opponents off the play. 

He had 115 hits in Nashville, which immediately slots him second on the 
Jets behind Adam Lowry (128). Niederreiter doesn’t penalty kill. He 
averaged 16 minutes of ice time in Nashville, with all of those minutes 
coming at even strength and on the power play. I describe his defensive 
zone attention to detail as average. 

Here's a look at Niederreiter’s 2022-23 stats in Nashville: 

Term 
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The Jets add a player with term left on his contract -- Neiderreiter's deal 
runs through the 2023-24 season with a $4 million cap hit. He'll become 
UFA eligible in the summer of 2024. 

Available Deadline Cap Space and Draft Capital 

The Jets currently have $4.6 million available to use at the deadline. So 
there is room to still add. 

Here's a look at the Jets' draft grid over the next three years: 

Conclusion 

This trade allows the Jets flexibility to add another piece to their roster in 
the coming days. The cost associated with adding Niederreiter, a 20-plus 
goal scorer, to their lineup is reasonable. This move adds depth to 
Winnipeg's group without subtracting a player from the roster. 

The Jets improve their team with the acquisition of Nino Niederreiter. 

 

Sportsnet.ca LOADED: 02.26.2023 

1269612 Websites 

 

Sportsnet.ca / Quick Shifts: Maple Leafs under new pressure to trade for 
defenceman 

 

Luke Fox | @lukefoxjukebox 

February 25, 2023, 10:25 AM 

 

A quick mix of the things we gleaned from the week of hockey, serious 
and less so, and rolling four lines deep. Kid was more recognizable than 
Play for fade-related reasons. 

1. Morgan Rielly says he is happy with the Toronto Maple Leafs’ defence 
corps as is because what else is he going to say and because he’s not 
wrong. 

Despite a rash of blueline injuries — shot-block king Mark Giordano is 
the only Leafs defender with perfect attendance — Toronto ranks fifth 
overall in goals allowed per game (2.64). 

Captain John Tavares will tell you that, defensively, this is the best group 
he’s seen since he signed home. That’s partly personnel, partly buy-in 
and maturity. 

“We like our personnel a lot, and we want to push each other to be 
better,” Rielly says. “We want to be better. We want to improve.” 

At this stage, the easiest way to do so would be recruiting help from the 
outside. 

With official word this week that Jake Muzzin will not participate in the 
postseason, one can’t help but ponder all the Muzzin-like elements 
missing from Toronto’s back end. 

“It is difficult to replace exactly what he does. There’s not a lot of 
defencemen that are as versatile in what they bring,” says Sheldon 
Keefe. 

The Leafs coach begins a list: offence, competitiveness, physicality, size, 
penalty killing, experience, perspective, poise…. 

“Not a lot of guys like that,” Keefe says. 

'He's big part of this team still': Maple Leafs on losing Muzzin for rest of 
season 

He’s correct. 

There’s even fewer of them available for trade. And the Oilers, Jets, 
Jackets and Blues are also hunting for D. 

And the closest facsimile, Dmitry Orlov, was just snatched up by the rival 
Boston Bruins — already tops in the NHL in goals allowed at 2.11 per 
game. 

The rich got richer. The Atlantic arms race is hotter than a pistol, and 
Tampa’s Julien BriseBois must be cooking up something for March 3, 
right? 

“We’re getting close now,” Rielly says. “Teams within your division, 
you’re watching. We keep an eye on it, but we don’t worry about it too 
much. That’s out of our control as players,” Rielly says. 

“Come trade deadline day, you’re glued to the TV. You want to see 
what’s going on. You want to see what other teams in your division are 
doing. Who knows?” 

We do know that, considering Toronto’s hefty opponents, a third pairing 
of Rasmus Sandin and Timothy Liljegren is concerning. And that the 
Leafs are one injury away from throwing the promising but inexperienced 
Conor Timmins to the wolves. 

Kyle Dubas must add to his defence. He has six days to do so. 

Expensive as he was, Orlov would’ve been fantastic. 

So… where does the GM turn now? 

Columbus still hasn’t had its price for Vladislav Gavrikov met, and Boston 
was the front-runner. He’d be a fine upgrade. 

Jake McCabe is still an option. Scott Mayfield likely is not, with the 
Islanders firmly in the wild-card mix. 

Jakub Chychrun and John Klingberg are certainly intriguing but 
expensive. Luke Schenn will be less so. Nick Jensen has entered the 
chat. 

No doubt, Dubas is exploring all options. But at this point, the one option 
not worth exploring is standing pat on the back end. 

“It’s an exciting time,” Tavares says. “You’re in the final third of the 
season here. It’s the playoff push, and you see how teams feel heading 
towards that time of year.” 

How does Toronto really feel about its defence? We’re about to find out. 

2. If you were wondering why Dubas surrendered the better of his third-
round picks in the Ryan O’Reilly trade (Ottawa’s), that’s because 
Toronto’s own 2023 third-round pick was frozen until Friday evening. 

As a condition of the 2022 Nick Ritchie–Ilya Lyubushkin trade, the 
Arizona Coyotes had the choice of using either Toronto’s 2023 third-
rounder or Toronto’s 2025 second-rounder. 

Because the Coyotes opted for the second-rounder, Dubas is now free to 
deal his 2023 third. 

Should he do that, however, Toronto won’t pick until the fifth round this 
spring. 

3. Here is Keefe on his early impressions of O’Reilly off the ice: 

“He’s a very fun and easygoing guy. Doesn’t take himself or anything 
else too seriously. Yet his game and his routine, his craft he takes 
extremely seriously and works very hard at it. 

“That’s a rare balance. You see a lot of guys that are very serious and at 
times maybe need to loosen up and have a little fun. I think he’s got that 
good balance and great level of confidence that comes with the type of 
career he’s had and accomplishments he’s had.” 

4. When advertising goes right… 

5. Even when Craig Berube got fired from the Philadelphia Flyers bench 
midway through the 2014-15 campaign, his team wasn’t losing this often. 
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His GM is in sell mode, and some of his best players have already 
walked out the door. The 2019 champs are reeling, and the coach is 
feeling it. 

Seldom to we see a coach publicly reference his players’ paycheques the 
way we did Thursday. Seldom do we see a star player fire back publicly 
at his coach’s criticism the way Robert Thomas did Friday. 

'They don't care about the team': Blues' Berube lashes out on their 'best 
players' 

Was it a mistake for Berube to air out his young stars (albeit not by 
name) from the podium? Probably. 

Everyone is reeling here. 

The Blues were a 109-point threat in 2022 and arguably gave the Cup-
winning Avalanche its toughest test. 

They never found their stride this season. Everyone outside of Doug 
Armstrong seems in shock. 

“I don’t want to say too much,” says former captain O’Reilly, who prefers 
to keep his mind in Toronto. “Obviously, it was disappointing. We couldn’t 
seem to find momentum. It was a challenge right from the get-go. 

“A lot of that comes on myself being a leader there. I’m supposed to drive 
the bus and didn’t. That’s why it probably dismantled the way it did. A lot 
of good pieces there.” 

Adds Noel Acciari, another important role player: “We wanted to win, and 
just something wasn't clicking there. But, yeah, every guy on that roster 
wanted to win. We were down on ourselves at times, and we were up at 
times. But that’s how it goes.” 

For what it’s worth, Berube is under contract for two more seasons past 
this one at a $3.5-million salary, per CapFreindly.com. 

O’Reilly says he learned a ton from Berube over his Midwest tenure. The 
coach taught O’Reilly to trust himself. 

“Chief’s an amazing coach. I love the way he had his pulse on the game,” 
O’Reilly says. 

“He was honest. He told you what you needed to hear, and he told it in 
the right way. He was very respectful. You wanted to give him everything 
you got, just the way he is and the person he is.” 

From the outside, the respect between the old coach and new leaders 
needs attention. 

6. Keep an eye on the Capitals and Blues, who will be looking to reclaim 
their 2018 and 2019 glory as soon as possible. Somewhat surprise 
sellers with more to shed, they have the assets and the motivation to 
rebuild on the fly here. 

Armstrong is now equipped with three first-rounders in June, plus two 
third-rounders. In the 2024 draft, he holds and extra second-rounder and 
an extra fourth. And that’s before renting out Ivan Barbashev, one of the 
better wingers still on the market. 

Armstrong doesn’t shy from dealing. Not a chance he simply drafts all 
those bonus picks to his roster. He’ll shake things up significantly either 
by Friday or on the draft floor in Nashville. The Timo Meier possibility is 
intriguing. 

As for Washington, Lars Eller and Marcus Johansson should be available 
up front, and the only defenceman under contract beyond July is the 
injured John Carlson. 

Righty Nick Jensen should carry value, and lefty Erik Gustafsson has the 
cap hit ($800,000) and production (35 points in 59 games) to entice 
buyers. 

Brian MacLellan cannot commit to a full rebuild as long as Alex Ovechkin 
and Nicklas Backstrom are in the fold, so he is positioning himself to be a 
significant player come summer. 

7. Anyone else up for a redraft of the CBA? This is just silly… 

8. Former powerhouses in St. Louis and Washington have waved the 
white flag. 

Is Pittsburgh next? 

Not only did GM Ron Hextall double-down on his aging stars (Evgeni 
Malkin, Kris Letang, Jeff Carter) in 2022, he extended inconsistent winger 
Kasperi Kapanen to a two-year, $6.4-million contract. 

Midway through the first year of that deal, Kapanen has been healthy 
scratched multiple times and rendered untradable. He was placed on 
waivers Friday and was scooped up by St. Louis Saturday. 

'It hasn't worked here': Hextall on Penguins' decision to cut Kapanen 

“When a team doesn’t live up to expectations, change is inevitable — 
that's part of it,” coach Mike Sullivan told reporters. 

“Kappy is a really talented player. To a certain extent, it’s on all of us 
because we didn't find a way to maximize his potential.” 

Kapanen originally was drafted in the first round by Pittsburgh. He was 
traded to Toronto as part of the Phil Kessel blockbuster and returned to 
the Penguins for a first-rounder. 

Despite being given ample opportunity to thrive offensively, Kapanen has 
never scored more than 11 goals in any season for Pittsburgh. He has 
seven goals, 20 points, and a minus-8 rating through 43 games this year. 

Kapanen will turn 27 this summer. You never want to discount an 
athlete’s resurgence. 

But perhaps, scary as it is to think, we already witnessed his best 
hockey. 

That would be in 2018-19, when he scored 20 goals for the Maple Leafs 
— plus that beautiful go-ahead shorthanded goal in Game 7 at TD 
Garden: 

9. Only six teams have a worse goals-per-game rate than the Minnesota 
Wild’s 2.81, and all of them are diving headfirst into the Connor Bedard 
sweepstakes: Montreal (2.71), Arizona (2.67), Philadelphia (2.67), 
Columbus (2.50), Chicago (.249), and Anaheim (2.47). 

In a 3-2 league, the well-coached and highly disciplined Wild struggle 
nightly to get to three. Bill Guerin never adequately replaced Kevin 
Fiala’s offensive punch, and options are scarce on the rental market. 

Tyler Bertuzzi is off the market. Bo Horvat, Vladimir Tarasenko, and 
Ryan O’Reilly are spoken for. And Timo Meier’s salary outlook takes him 
out of the picture. 

Through their past 16 games, Minnesota hit the four-goal mark once. It 
scored two or fewer 11 times(!) over that span — and is still in playoff 
position. 

The Wild could use a Patrick Kane more than anybody but may have to 
settle for, say, a James van Riemsdyk. 

10. You can blame Wild management for building a roster that has lasted 
past Round 1 seven years running. But you can’t accuse owner Craig 
Leipold of being cheap. 

Not only is Leipold still paying the freight for Ryan Suter and Zach Parise, 
he’s given Guerin the greenlight to play banker. 

As a third party brokering two significant trades, Guerin snatched up 
Toronto’s fourth-round pick in 2025 and Boston’s fifth-round pick in 2023. 
All those assets cost him were some of Leipold’s cash. 

Guerin is appreciative. Surely, more than a couple rival GMs are jealous. 

As a bonus, potential difference-makers O’Reilly and Acciari were traded 
out of the Central Division. 
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Teams are only permitted to retain salary on three players. You gotta 
wonder if Leipold has one more in him before Minnesota’s cap space 
dries up in 2023-24. 

11. Big fan of the New York Rangers’ aggressiveness. 

Chris Drury locates his targets and makes his moves. 

The general manager has already upgraded in three positions and hasn’t 
ruled out Kane at a bargain quite yet. 

Drury got the jump on both the front-line forward and bottom-line forward 
markets this month. 

The return of Tyler Motte via Ottawa brings familiarity and dependability 
to a fourth line in need of an identity. 

In addition to his checking and penalty-kill work, Motte scored two big 
playoff goals for New York last spring. 

12. Bravo, Jully Black. 

The Canadian singer not only killed her rendition of our national anthem 
at NBA All-Star Weekend, but she boldly flipped the opening lyric to: O 
Canada, our home ON native land… 

Little thing, huge thing. 
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TSN.CA / 'Game of inches': Matthews digs in defensively as offence 
dries up 

 

Mark Masters 

 

The Maple Leafs practised at the Ford Performance Centre on Saturday 
before flying to Seattle.  

Auston Matthews has been held without a point in three straight games. 
It's his longest drought since the first three games of last season.  

"Just stay the course," the centre said. "A lot of chances, just kind of a 
game of inches for me right now and feels like for most of the season." 

After potting 60 goals in 73 games (0.83 per game) en route to the Hart 
Trophy last year, Matthews has scored 26 goals in 52 games (0.5 per 
game) this season. He is goalless in his last four outings, which is his 
longest dry spell since October.   

"It's pretty natural for your confidence to hinder at times when the puck's 
not going in," Matthews said. "It's easy to get discouraged, but at the 
same time I just try to stay positive and look at the positives and the 
situation and just continue to work and be effective in other areas of my 
game." 

Matthews generated two shots while logging more than 20 minutes 
during Friday's game against the defensive-minded Minnesota Wild.  

"It's a process," the Arizona native notes. "Like last night, it was a tight 
game all throughout, so it's a game of inches sometimes and you just got 
to kind of grind it out."  

Matthews scored on 17.2 per cent of his shots last season. This year, 
he's finding the net only 12.2 per cent of the time. His career average is 
15.9 per cent.  

Matthews is averaging 4.1 shots per game, which is down from 4.77 last 
season.   

"Just going to continue to put in the work," he said. "The most important 
thing is just making sure that, as a team, we're on the same page and 
elevating our game especially this time of year."  

"He hasn't cheated the game at all," said coach Sheldon Keefe. "He has 
remained diligent in his defensive play. For a lot of offensive players, 
especially those that have high expectations of themselves and 
expectations and pressures from outside, if it doesn't go your way there 
is a tendency to make that your priority, start cheating and get on the 
wrong side of the puck. All of a sudden, the team game starts to slip. 
That hasn't happened with Auston. If anything, he has dug in even harder 
defensively to have greater impacts that way while looking to try to work 
his way out of it from there. That is what has impressed me the most. He 
hasn't flinched in terms of his commitment away from the puck." 

Matthews has actually improved in the plus/minus category. He's plus-22 
so far this season after finishing plus-20 last season.  

"It's incredible," raved 2019 Selke Trophy winner Ryan O'Reilly. "He just 
always seems to read the play so well. The puck comes in, he makes a 
little block and next thing you know he's down the ice on a 3-on-2 or 
making something happen. So many times he's making those little plays 
defensively, going into a battle and grabs the puck and it's out." 

At one point in Friday's game, Matthews lost his stick in the defensive 
zone, but blocked a shot and put his skate on the puck to move it toward 
the blue line. He eventually kicked it to Mitch Marner, who exited the 
zone. That allowed John Tavares and Marner to get off the ice after a 
long shift.   

"They got caught on an icing so I knew the group was a little bit tired," 
said Matthews. "I was just trying to get the puck out, honestly, and the 
first thing that came to mind was to put my foot on the puck and just try to 
pass it to somebody, because I didn't have a stick. It ended up working 
out. A funny play to look back on. Just a lot of chaos, I guess." 

    Auston Matthews is a wizard pic.twitter.com/8JwAngFdIj 

    — Omar (@TicTacTOmar) February 25, 2023 

Matthews finished the game with a team-high four blocked shots. 
Entering Saturday's games, he led all NHL forwards with 75 blocks.  

"A lot of the time it's the sifters from the point, which are easier to get in 
front of," Matthews said. "We put a lot of pressure on the points so a lot 
of times they're getting them off quicker and maybe not as hard as they 
want to so a lot of times they're not too bad to get in front of and just 
knock down. Sometimes you get a good scoring chance going the other 
way and sometimes you have to get in front of one and eat one and it's 
not going to feel that great."  

"I don't think he gets enough credit for how he plays defensively," said 
defenceman Morgan Rielly. "He's always in the right spot. He's not a guy 
who's sprawling all over the ice getting hit by shots, but he's in the right 
spot and if you're consistently there you'll get hit with point shots ... For a 
guy as skilled as him and as talented as him to have that commitment 
and be that responsible defensively, it goes a long way." 
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Despite offensive struggles, Matthews has 'dug in even harder 
defensively' 

Auston Matthews discusses his lack of offence this season while head 
coach Sheldon Keefe and Ryan O'Reilly compliment how well he's been 
playing on the defensive side of the puck. 

--- 

Perhaps a line change will spark Matthews, who will be reunited with 
Marner on Sunday in Seattle.  

"We hope that would be one of the benefits," said Keefe of the top-six 
shuffle. "It is not necessarily the reason for the switch." 
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Matthews and Marner played together most of last season, but after a 
slow start this year they got split up on Nov. 12. Since then, they have 
only started one game on the same line. 

"It's always fun," Matthews said. "We've all played with each other a lot 
so the chemistry and all that stuff never really drifts too far. I think it's just 
making sure we're on the same page and just doing our thing." 

Leafs Ice Chips: Matthews, Marner reunite; Sandin set to return 

Sheldon Keefe juggled his stars after the team's win over the Wild on 
Friday. Auston Matthews has Mitch Marner back on his flank while 
William Nylander has joined John Tavares and Ryan O'Reilly. Mark 
Masters has more on the reasoning behind the change and the return of 
Rasmus Sandin to the blue line. 

With Marner rejoining Matthews and Michael Bunting, William Nylander 
moves to a line with Tavares and O'Reilly.  

"We have a pretty good sense now that Mitch, O'Reilly and those guys 
are comfortable and confident," Keefe said. "We've had John on the wing 
and we will stay with that. We have been wanting to make sure Willy gets 
time there with O'Reilly to see where that goes." 

Nylander is the hottest Leaf at the moment with five goals and six assists 
during a six-game point streak. The smooth-skating Swede pulled off an 
incredible move to stop the clock in overtime on Friday. After losing the 
puck, Nylander lifted the stick of Frederick Gaudreau from behind to win 
it back.  

"You just try and get it back as soon as possible so you don't have to go 
and play in the D-zone," Nylander said with a smile.  

Nylander is ninth in takeaways this season.  

"He's one of the best in the league at it," said defenceman Mark 
Giordano. "You're never safe around him when he's behind you like that." 

After getting the puck back, Nylander deked around Matt Boldy.  

"I knew there was a forward there so I just tried to take it to the net," 
Nylander noted. "I saw he was kind of flat-footed there so it was going to 
be harder if I came with some speed."  

Nylander then avoided a poke check from Filip Gustavsson before 
beating his countryman with a shot.   

"The goalie tried to poke it away and I put it under the glove," Nylander 
said. "I tried to go high, but it went under. We'll take it."  

They certainly will.  

"So dynamic," O'Reilly marvelled. "You love watching him play. Every 
time he's got it, he's just in full control at all times and there's very few 
guys that can do that ... Being in full control with how far he's extended 
with his reach and still being able to bring it back and elevate it in tight, 
like, it's a pretty amazing." 

"His skill level is unbelievable," said Matt Murray. "In tight like that, he's 
got the puck on a string and keeps it in a position where he can make a 
move or shoot at any time so it really keeps you on your toes as a 
goalie." 

Nylander leads the Leafs with 33 goals, which is one off his career high 
set last season in 81 games.  

"I'm shooting the puck a little bit more and more pucks are going in the 
net," Nylander said.  

Nylander is averaging 3.69 shots per games this season, which is up 
from 3.16 last year.  

"Just hungry on the puck and always attacking," observed Matthews. 
"He's been playing great and he's going to continue to elevate his game. 
He's been skating all over the ice. You can just see it, he's out there 
hunting pucks." 
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Faceoff ace O'Reilly dominating at the dot: 'He's definitely feeling it' 

Ryan O'Reilly's performance at the faceoff circle since arriving in Toronto 
has been nothing short of impressive. Sheldon Keefe and Auston 
Matthews share their thoughts on his dominance and O'Reilly describes 
the stick he uses. 

Playing with O'Reilly, Nylander may not have to hunt the puck quite as 
much. O'Reilly has always been a faceoff fiend in the NHL, but since 
joining the Leafs he's taken his dot domination to another level.  

"For whatever reason, since he has been here, it has been an even 
higher standard," said Keefe. "It is probably one that is going to be 
difficult to sustain, but he is definitely feeling it." 

O'Reilly is 45-16 (73.8 per cent) in four games with Toronto. The Clinton, 
Ont., native says Tavares and Marner deserve some credit for jumping in 
to help win the 50-50 battles. And the fact Tavares, a natural centre, is 
excellent on faceoffs allows O'Reilly to be even more aggressive.    

"That's something we talked about," O'Reilly said. "I can almost try to 
time it to perfection and if I go a little early and get tossed, you know, he's 
unbelievable on faceoffs so it's nice having both options. I can be 
confident in there and be on top of it and get in there a little tighter." 

Tavares is 11-6 on faceoffs (64.7 per cent) over the last four games. He's 
won 57.7 per cent of his draws on the season.  

"We are trying to make sure he stays in there and gets some reps," said 
Keefe. "It just so happens he is elite at taking draws as well. O'Reilly is 
out of this world on the dot since he has gotten here and over his career. 
We have lots of options." 

O'Reilly is winning 55.7 per cent of his faceoffs this season. He's 55.8 per 
cent overall for his career.  

"He is a smart guy," Keefe noted. "He has that long blade. He gets under 
sticks. He also has the ability to adjust to the opponent. I think that is a 
big part of it. Sometimes, if you don’t have the ability to counter or adjust 
when you lose a couple, it can really go bad on you. The strongest 
faceoff guys have the ability to adjust on the fly to ensure things keep 
going. At the same time, there is the ability to adapt even if you are 
going. Sometimes you can think, 'This is working, so I'll stick with it,' and 
it starts to get away from you." 

O'Reilly's blade is different than most. Matthews borrowed the twig to 
take a few shots with it before practice.  

"It's 110 [flex] so it's one of the stiffer sticks you probably see guys 
using," O'Reilly said. "Growing up, I always had hand-me-downs from my 
brothers and they were always stiffer. It's something I've always used in 
my career. When I go stick on stick with a guy who has an 85 flex 
sometimes it's going to help me get that first swipe, for sure." 

After witnessing William Nylander's brilliance in overtime on Friday, Ryan 
O'Reilly will now get the privledge of playing alongside the Swede, as the 
Sheldon Keefe juggled things up a bit on Saturday. The team was also 
still marveling at Nylander's OT-winner against the Wild. 

The Leafs have now won five of their last six overtime games after losing 
six of seven to start the season. 

"Credit to our players," said Keefe. "Early in the season overtime was an 
issue for us. It wasn't going our way. We really talked about it a lot — a 
lot relative to the amount of time we normally spend on it. We asked the 
players to make some adjustments. We changed our strategy in terms of 
how we start and how we deploy the guys. The luck has gone our way a 
little bit in terms of getting us more time with the puck. It has given more 
opportunities to players like Will to make plays like that." 

The Leafs have prioritized winning the opening faceoff and managing the 
puck better. Shutdown centre David Kampf had been starting the 3-on-3 
sessions of late before O'Reilly got the call on Friday night.  
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Keefe points out that good decisions set the table for Nylander's star turn 
on Friday.  

"Mitch got off," the coach noted. "We are changing with possession on 
the offensive side of the red line with the puck. It gives more 
opportunities for those players to make those type of plays. It is great to 
see. There is a lot that has to happen in a short amount of time to create 
those opportunities for those players. We were beating ourselves before 
we had a chance to make those plays earlier in the season. We have 
adjusted that. The players have really made good on it." 

Nylander is now tied for the league lead with three overtime goals.  

"It seems like he gets some extra fuel out there when he's out in OT," 
said defenceman Rasmus Sandin. "He likes to step up in those 
moments." 

Murray participated in practice for the first time since aggravating an 
ankle injury on Jan. 27.  

"It was something that had been bugging me for a little bit that I had been 
dealing with and then just kind of tweaked it and it kind went over the 
edge," the 28-year-old said.  

The injury forced Murray to miss a scheduled start against the Ottawa 
Senators despite leading the team onto the ice for the pre-game warm-
up.  

"It got to a point where I felt like I'd be hurting the team being in there and 
not being able to perform the way I needed to," Murray explained. "So 
that's when the decision was made." 

When did the ankle start bugging him?  

"I can't give you an exact date to be totally honest, but it had been 
bugging me a little bit before," Murray said. "Not much longer before." 

Murray hasn't played since Jan. 17 when he was pulled after allowing 
four goals on eight shots against the Florida Panthers.  

Murray is eligible to come off long term injured reserve as early as 
Wednesday's game in Edmonton.  

"Just continue to get him out there and put him in different situations," 
said Keefe of the plan. "I think he is feeling good. It is just a matter of 
ensuring things don't flare up or get worse or anything like that. He is in a 
good spot. Now, we are just looking to increase his workload." 

The team will have another practice on Tuesday.  

Murray doesn't anticipate the ankle being an issue moving forward.  

"I feel good," he said. "I mean, I wouldn't be out there today in practice if I 
didn't feel really good. The medical staff here are top notch. I know I said 
it a bunch of times, but they do everything right so, yeah, I'm feeling 
good." 

Murray doesn't have a target date in mind for a return to game action.  

"I'm taking things one day at a time right now," he said. "I feel good and 
whenever the medical team as well as the coaching staff tells me I'm 
ready to go then I'll be ready to go." 

Ilya Samsonov did a session with goalie coach Curtis Sanford on 
Saturday before skipping the main practice. He's expected to start again 
on Sunday against the Kraken.  

Murray practices for the first time since ankle injury 

Maple Leafs goaltender Matt Murray took part in practice on Saturday for 
the first time since sustaining an ankle injury. Murray hasn't played since 
Jan. 17th due to the injury and has missed Toronto's last 14 games. 

--- 

After missing three games with an upper body injury, Sandin is trending 
toward a return on Sunday.  

"I feel good," the 22-year-old said following practice. "Today was the best 
day. I feel very close to normal."  

"Our intention is to get him going tomorrow," Keefe confirmed. 

Sandin skated alongside Justin Holl on the third pair.  

"We communicate well out there," Sandin said. "We play good together. 
He takes care of me sometimes in D zone and he's terrific at blocking 
shots and reading the play especially in the D-zone and making smart 
plays."  

--- 

The NHL started consistently tracking blocked shots in the 2005-06 
season. With three blocks in Friday's game, Giordano moved into a tie 
with Kris Russell for top spot in that category at 2,044. 

"We were, literally, just talking about it in the steam room if we should 
come off the bench for him tomorrow when he gets that block," Matthews 
said with a smile. "We should stop the game and [have] a little standing 
ovation for him and all that stuff." 

On Friday, Rielly suggested the Leafs should present Giordano with a 
golden shin pad when he sets the new NHL benchmark.  

Of course, it's not a real 'all-time' record, but the love for the 39-year-old 
is real.  

"Gio's great," Matthews said. "The second he came in our locker room he 
just felt at home. He's been an unbelievable guy to have around and he's 
obviously got a ton of experience as well." 

Apparently Matthews and Giordano have spoken about who's the real 
boss of the blocks in the Leafs room.   

"The two of them have been talking about their shot-blocking ability quite 
a bit," Rielly revealed. 

"We have some chirps," confirmed Giordano. "It's harder to block shots 
as a forward."  

"He's probably the biggest jokester on the team," said Matthews. "He's 
always cracking jokes and just keeping it light. When it comes to games 
he's extremely focused and serious." 
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Celebrations almost in order for Giordano's 'block party' 

After Mark Giordano tied the NHL's shot blocking record, he joked that 
he's pretty confident he'll be able to get one more before the end of the 
season. His teammates also joked about how they should celebrate 
when he becomes the new leader. 
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Boston Bruins goaltender Linus Ullmark scores goal against Vancouver 
Canucks 

 

Mike Brehm 

2-3 minutes 26/02/2023 

 

Goaltender Linus Ullmark is helping the Boston Bruins to a record pace 
with his stellar play in net. 

Now the All-Star has added a rare goalie goal to his repertoire. 
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Ullmark scored the NHL's first goalie goal since Nashville Predators 
netminder Pekka Rinne's 2020 achievement as the Bruins defeated the 
Vancouver Canucks 3-1 on Saturday night. 

The Vezina Trophy front-runner stopped a rolling puck just below the 
faceoff circle, set up and wristed a shot toward the empty Vancouver net. 
The Swedish goaltender's shot landed between the Canucks faceoff 
circles and bounced in at 19:12 of the third period to give the Bruins a 3-1 
lead. 

He was mobbed by Bruins players then skated to the Boston bench for a 
goal scorer's traditional fist bump with teammates. 

"It's one of the dreams I always had, that I wanted to score a goal and 
now I had the opportunity," he told reporters. "I tried in the Winter Classic 
and didn't really make it, and now everything came together." 

He said a teammate had encouraged him to do the fist-bump celebration. 

"I appreciate that gesture from them," he said. 

Only 13 goaltenders have been credited with a goal (16 total times) in 
NHL history. Ullmark is the eighth to shoot the puck into the net (Ron 
Hextall did it twice) and the first Bruins goalie. The others were credited 
when the goaltender was the last player to touch the puck before the 
opponent scored an own goal. 

"It's hard to describe what I'm feeling right now," Ullmark said. "I have to 
kind of digest it all, but I'm just so bloody happy." 

Ullmark also did well in his traditional role Saturday, stopping 26 of 27 
shots for his 30th win of the season. He has a 1.86 goals-against 
average and .938 save percentage. 

The Bruins have 45 wins in 58 games and are on pace to break the NHL 
record of 62 wins in a season. 
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Rangers defenseman Ryan Lindgren leaves game with injury after hit by 
Capitals' T.J. Oshie 

 

Mike Brehm 

2-3 minutes 25/02/2023 

 

The buzz surrounding the New York Rangers during Saturday 
afternoon's game was the moves they made to create some cap space 
for a potential acquisition of the Chicago Blackhawk star Patrick Kane. 

But even if the Rangers land nine-time All-Star Kane, they might have to 
do without defenseman Ryan Lindgren, who left the game with an injury 
after being checked into the boards by the Washington Capitals' T.J. 
Oshie. 

There was no penalty called on the play, which occurred during the first 
period of the Capitals' 6-3 victory. Lindgren appeared to be favoring his 
shoulder as he headed to the dressing room and didn't return. 

'DREAM' MEETING:'The Last of Us' deaf actor Keivonn Woodard spends 
day with Alex Ovechkin 

NHL TRADE TRACKER:Analyzing deals, other moves before March 3 

Follow every game: Latest NHL Scores and Schedules 

"Bad hit. Dirty hit. Like the guy got no chance to protect himself," 
Rangers coach Gerard Gallant said after the game. "I'm disappointed 
there wasn't a penalty, a five-minute major, but for me, it's a cheap hit. 

"And I like that hockey player, don't get me wrong, but it's a bad hit." 

Gallant had no update on Lindgren, who averages more than 19 minutes 
a game. 

New York's Barclay Goodrow fought Oshie after the hit. 

Oshie ended up with a Gordie Howe hat trick (goal, assist, fight). He 
scored twice and Capitals coach Peter Laviolette said he set a tone as 
Washington ended a six-game losing streak. 

"For me, his physicality, his offense, you could see it in his strides and his 
purpose on the ice," Laviolette said. "He was really good." 

The Rangers' cap-clearing moves involved trading forward Vitali Kravtsov 
to the Vancouver Canucks (for minor league forward Will Lockwood and 
a 2026 seventh-round draft pick) and placing forward Jake Leschyshyn 
on waivers. 

Kane has a full no-movement clause but has indicated interest in joining 
the Rangers. He was scratched for "roster management" on Saturday. 
The trade deadline is at 3 p.m. ET Friday. 
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'The Last of Us' deaf actor Keivonn Woodard spends day with 
Washington Capitals star Alex Ovechkin 

 

Staff Report 

 

The Washington Capitals hosted a special guest this week, welcoming 
10-year-old deaf actor Keivonn Woodard to their practice facility. 

Woodard, who stars as Sam Burrell in the HBO series "The Last of Us," 
is from Prince George's County in Maryland and is an avid hockey player. 
He is a huge fan of Capitals superstar Alex Ovechkin and aspires to 
become the first deaf Black player in the NHL. 

On Friday, Woodard got to accomplish one of his dreams. He spent the 
day with Ovechkin and the Capitals organization. The day included a tour 
of the facility and some time at the rink. Woodard scored twice during 
practice drills with Capitals goalie Charlie Lindgren and forward Nicolas 
Aube-Kubel. 

Woodard also taught Ovechkin how to sign his nickname “Ovi” in 
American Sign Language (ASL). Ovechkin presented an autographed 
hockey stick to Woodard. 

"Oh, this is so cool," Woodard said through an ASL interpreter. "I can't 
believe it. This is a dream of mine." 

Woodard was also introduced to former Capitals forward Devante Smith-
Pelly, one of 11 Black players who have suited up for the organization. 

Both Smith-Pelly and Woodard were present at the Capitals game on 
Saturday. Smith-Pelly participated in the puck drop during the 
"Celebrating Black History" pregame festivities. 

The Capitals defeated the New York Rangers 6-3 at home. Woodard was 
honored alongside other youth players as "Rising Stars" of the game. 

Earlier this year, the Capitals also provided a $10,000 grant to the 
Maryland-based Bowie Hockey Club. Woodard plays for the club and a 
portion of the grant was used to support him with an ASL interpreter and 
special hockey equipment. 
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In addition to his work on "The Last of Us," Woodard has also earned 
acting roles on film projects such as "Fractal" and "Seeds of Hope: The 
Andrew Jackson Foster story." 
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